

IU DISCUSSION



Transport & Logistik

The Introduction of Self-driving / Full-automation Trucks – will we live among these modern dinosaurs?

Mai Vi Nguyen

Arne Schulke



IU Internationale Hochschule Main Campus: Erfurt Juri-Gagarin-Ring 152 99084 Erfurt Telefon: +49 421.166985.23 Fax: +49 2224.9605.115

Kontakt/Contact: kerstin.janson@iu.org

Contact to the author(s): Prof. Dr. Arne Schulke ORCID-ID: 0000-0002-4844-2989 (Open Researcher und Contributor ID) Standort/Campus z.B. IU Internationale Hochschule - Campus Bad Honnef Mülheimer Straße 38 53604 Bad Honnef Email: arne.schulke@iu.org

IU Discussion Papers, Reihe: Transport & Logistik, Vol. 3, No. 1 (Januar 2023)

ISSN-Nummer: 2750-0713

Website: https://www.iu.de/forschung/publikationen/



The Introduction of Self-driving / Full-automation Trucks – will we live among these modern dinosaurs?

Mai Vi Nguyen Arne Schulke

ABSTRACT:

Road transportation accounts for most of the freight transportation in the EU, with trucks responsible for 71.3 percent of all inland EU freight movements. The trucking industry in the EU is facing several challenges and Selfdriving Trucks (SDTs) seem to be a promising solution to its problems. This study explores the current state of selfdriving technologies and the benefits and drawbacks associated with SDTs. Furthermore, the study tries to examine how the European public perceives the use of SDTs.

This study utilized a mixed method, integrating qualitative and quantitative: Qualitative data were collected by means of a thorough literature review. The public's perception was assessed through a survey, from which quantitative data were extracted. There were 256 participants who answered the survey.

Key findings are that the EU public is aware of Self-driving Vehicles (SDVs) but less aware of SDTs. Most people perceive self-driving technology positively and believe that the implementation of SDTs will have profound effects on both the logistics as well as the trucking industry in particular. Even though most participants perceived SDVs to drive better than humans, thus increasing road safety, 67.2 percent did not want to share the road with them. This raises severe challenges for policy makers towards public acceptance of their wide-scale introduction.

KEYWORDS:

automation, automated driving, self-driving truck, public perception, freight transport

JEL classification:

M10, M19, R41



AUTORS



Mai Vi Nguyen is a research fellow of IU International University of Applied Sciences at the campus of Bad Honnef, Germany. She holds a Bachelors' degree in International Business Administration and recently graduated with a Masters' Degree in International Management (Major: Transport and Logistics). Her passion for innovation, digital technologies, and the logistics industry drive her to contribute to the development of the future of mobility.



Prof. Dr. Arne Schulke is Professor for Management Accounting and Supply Chain Management at IU International University of Applied Sciences at the campus of Bad Honnef, Germany. His main areas of interest are the fields of sustainability and the impact of digitalization on the logistics industry. He is also actively involved in consulting assignments in Supply Chain Management and acts as Head of the IU's Transport & Logistics Department.



Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	1
Aims and Objectives	1
A Few Words on Research Design	2
Research Gap	2
Value and Target Audience	3
CURRENT TRENDS AND CHALLENGES IN THE TRUCKING INDUSTRY	3
AN INTRODUCTION TO SELF-DRIVING VEHICLES, THEIR GROWTH AND SIGNIFICANCE	4
Definition of Self-driving Vehicles	4
Levels of Autonomy	4
Technology Overview	6
Current Developments	10
SELF-DRIVING TRUCKS IN THE TRUCKING INDUSTRY	13
Introduction of Self-driving Trucks to The Industry	13
Introduction of Truck Platooning	15
Self-driving Trucks: Using and Testing in The Real World	
Benefits of SDTs	19
Challenges and Barriers of SDTs	24
Summary	29
PUBLIC PERCEPTION OF SELF-DRIVING TRUCKS	30
Introduction to Public Perception	30
Survey Questionnaire	30
Survey Results	31
Key Findings	42
DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	43
LIMITATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	45
BIBLIOGRAPHY	47



List of Tables

Table 1: Share of Total Average Mar	ginal Cost of Truck Operation in 2019	

List of Figures

Figure 1: Autonomy Levels	6
Figure 2: Sensors Used for Situation Analysis	8
Figure 3: The Different Capabilities and Ranges of Various Object Detection and Mapping Sensors	9
Figure 4: Curiosity (rover)	10
Figure 5: Driverless Convoys Moving through Terrain	
Figure 6: Autonomous Haul Trucks in The Mining Industry	11
Figure 7: Fendt GuideConnect – Two Tractors, One Driver	
Figure 8: Robotic Vacuum Cleaner	11
Figure 9: Easymile's Ligier EZ10	
Figure 10: The Ultra Pod at Heathrow Airport	
Figure 11: Parking Assistant System	
Figure 12: Anti-lock Braking System (ABS)	13
Figure 13: Example of The Elements Required to Automate a Truck	14
Figure 14: Timeline of Development of Self-driving Truck (SDT)	15
Figure 15: Truck Platooning Process	16
Figure 16: Future of Self- driving Trucks	17
Figure 17: Vera Truck	
Figure 18: Einride Pod	
Figure 19: Semi-Trucks Blind Spots	20
Figure 20: Who is Liable?	26
Figure 21: Transport Workers in The EU 2020	27
Figure 22: Participant's Responses Regarding EU Residency	
Figure 23: Participant's Awareness Regarding SDVs	
Figure 24: Participant's Association of SDVS with Respective Industries	
Figure 25: Participant's Awareness Regarding SDTs in Logistics	
Figure 26: Participant's Level of Support Regarding SDTs Usage for logistics	
Figure 27: Participant's Responses Regarding First SDTs Route	
Figure 28: Participant's Responses Regarding the Route Companies Plan to Execute SDTs First	34
Figure 29: Participants' Responses Regarding Where SDVs Should Operate	
Figure 30: Participant's Responses Regarding SDTs' Liability in Case of Accident	35



Figure 31: Participant's Responses Regarding the Safety of Self-driving Technology	35
Figure 32: Participant's Level of Concern When Sharing the Road with SDTs	36
Figure 33: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Faster Delivery	36
Figure 34: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to more Frequent Delivery	37
Figure 35: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Lower Shipping Prices	37
Figure 36: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Safer Road Traffic	38
Figure 37: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Fuel-consumption Efficiency	38
Figure 38: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Will Be Environmentally Friendly	39
Figure 39: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Better Working Conditions	39
Figure 40: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Layoff	40
Figure 41: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Can Be Hacked	40
Figure 42: Participant's Responses Regarding the Most Important Benefit of SDTs	41
Figure 43: Participant's Responses Regarding When SDTs are Expected to Be Practical	41
Figure 44: Participant's Age Range	41
Figure 45: Participant's Living Area	42



List of Abbreviations

ACC	Adaptive Cruise Control
ACEA	Automobile Manufacturers Association
ADAS	Advance Driver Assistance System
ADS	Automated Driving System
AEB	Autonomous Emergency Braking
AGV	Autonomous Ground Vehicle
AHS	Autonomous Haulage System
ALKS	Automated Lane Keeping Systems
ATA	American Trucking Association
ATS	Autonomous Trucking System
AV	Autonomous Vehicle
DARPA	Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency
DL	Deep Learning
DRL	Deep Reinforcement Learning
ECOSOC	United Nations Economic and Social Council
ECU	Engine Control Unit
EU	European Union
FIS	Forschungs Informations System
GHG	Greenhouse Gases
GPS	Global Positioning System
ITS	Intelligent Transportation System
LCA	Lane Centering Assistance
LDWS	Lane Departure Warning System
LIDAR	Light Detection and Ranging
LKA	Lane-Keeping Assistance
NASA	National Aeronautics and Space Administration
NHTSA	National Highway Traffic Safety Administration
OEM	Original Equipment Manufacturer
RADAR	Radio Detecting and Ranging
RL	Reinforcement Learning
SAE	Society of Automotive Engineers
SDT	Self-driving Truck
тсо	Total Cost of Ownership
ToF	Time-of-Flight
UNECE	United Nations Economic Commission for Europe
UTS	United Technical Services
V2V	Vehicle-To-Vehicle



Introduction

Worldwide, road transportation is the most widely utilized mode of transportation. Road transportation is also the most prominent mode of freight transport in the EU. The European road freight market was valued at 324.5 billion euros in 2020 (Statista Research Department, 2022). Further indicated by Eurostat (2022d), road transport in 2020 accounted for 54.7 percent of all transport performance in the European Union, measured in ton-kilometers, followed by sea transport (29 percent) and rail transport (11.9 percent). Additionally, Statista (2022) revealed that in 2020, 77.4 percent of all inland freight in the European Union was transported by road, with trucks responsible for 71.3 percent of all inland freight (ACEA, 2021). In 2021, over two-thirds of the road freight transported across the EU was transported by haulers from Germany, France, Spain, Poland, and Italy (Eurostat, 2021b). As part of a logistics chain that encompasses inland waterways, road, air, and rail transport, trucks play a very crucial role. Global supply chain and logistic markets rely heavily on trucks as these are also vital for other modes of transportation for carrying freight between ports, depots, airfields, and rail terminals. Moreover, for most goods and freight, trucks are the most economical, responsive, and flexible form of transportation. There are currently about 6.2 million trucks on the roads across the EU (ACEA, 2021).

There have been several trends and challenges that have significant impacts on the trucking industry. One of the most pressing problems is the shortage of truck drivers, which is predicted to get more serious over time (McKinnon et al., 2017, p. 25; IRU, 2021; White Paper, 2021, p. 6). The introduction of innovative technologies like self-driving technology represents a promising and appealing solution for the trucking industry's problems. Self-driving technology can be beneficial for road freight transport in terms of safety, efficiency, and economics eventually (Van Meldert & De Boeck, 2016; Engström et al., 2018; Müller & Voigtländer, 2019). This technology is evolving rapidly and is foreseen to impact future transportation and mobility significantly. It is possible that automated driving will commence to take off in the freight transportation sector as a large-scale application, Self-driving Trucks (SDTs). This paper will take a further step toward a better understanding of SDTs and their potential benefits and drawbacks of their adoption. The paper focuses primarily on long-haul road freight transportation, in which SDTs are most likely to play a significant role, as will be discussed later.

Public perception has a great deal of influence on the acceptance and adoption of any new technology. Consequently, a favorable public opinion is crucial to SDTs widespread adoption. The public's perception in the EU of SDTs was another focal point analyzed in this study. Through it, the authors hope that relevant stakeholders will gain a greater understanding of the public's perspective and be able to consider certain steps such as improving technologies and implementing suitable communication and implementation strategies based on feedback from the public.

National and International Regulation of SDTs is a complex field in itself and several initiatives towards formulating and testing the rules that will govern production and operation of SDTs in the public sphere are under way. Due to the scope limitations of this study, these initiatives have been omitted from the current study.

Aims and Objectives

Studying how Self-driving Trucks (SDTs) are being developed and implemented in the trucking industry is the primary purpose of this study. The study will begin by examining the current trends and challenges faced by the trucking industry. The study will determine how SDTs could improve the field of logistics, especially in the



transportation of goods on roads. At the same time, the study will investigate the possible challenges and barriers that SDTs may encounter along the way. An evaluation of the literature will be conducted on several studies that address different aspects and topics regarding SDVs and SDTs. Also included in this study are regulations and policies regarding automated/autonomous driving in the EU. A questionnaire survey is being conducted to gather primary data to determine public perception about SDTs for logistic purposes. The following is a comprehensive list of what the study aims to accomplish:

- 1. To understand Self-driving Vehicles, different levels of automation and their technology.
- 2. To understand SDTs and Truck Platooning and how SDTs are being tested
- 3. To discover the benefits of SDTs.
- 4. To explore the challenges associated with SDTs.
- 5. To find out and understand how the EU public perceives SDTs.

A Few Words on Research Design

The research questions and aims of this study relate to real-life scenarios that have emerged in recent years. Therefore, pragmatism is the philosophy underlying this study (Saunders et al., 2016, pp. 136-137). Further, the nature of this study is exploratory. In the absence of theoretical frameworks, this study was done with inductive reasoning, in which generalizations are made from specific observations (Saunders et al., 2016, pp. 145-147). For the purpose of finding answers to the research questions, qualitative and quantitative data were synthesized, the research method selected in this case can be characterized as a mixed method (Tashakkori & Teddlie, 1998, pp. 22-28; Saunders et al., 2016, pp. 163-165). For this study, literature from reports, journals, and interviews were gathered as secondary data from carefully selected sources and yielded valuable qualitative data. At the same time, the results of the survey conducted for this thesis served as primary data, enabling the extraction of quantitative data for a cross-sectional analysis. Google Forms was used to collect responses to our survey, allowing a broader audience to participate and convenience of use.

A total of 256 responses have been recorded for the survey. The survey took place from 18 August 2022 to 9 September 2022. Social media platforms such as Facebook, WhatsApp, Instagram, and LinkedIn were used to distribute a survey questionnaire containing 16 questions. The survey is designed to investigate how the overall EU citizens view the adoption of Self-driving Trucks, with age and geographic segmentation being the only demographic parameters covered in the survey. Participants in the survey can be anyone from any EU country, regardless of education, income, occupation, race, or gender. The first question was used to exclude participants who do not live in the EU. A qualified participant was required to answer all 16 questions, which took approximately four minutes. In order to reach broader participants, the survey is available in both English and German, two of the most commonly used languages in the EU.

Research Gap

The topic of Self-driving Vehicles has gained significant popularity in recent years. However, Self-driving Truck is still a relatively new topic, and only a few academic studies have addressed how these vehicles may affect logistics. The time for SDTs to join the public road is fast approaching. A few studies can be found regarding the development and application of SDTs, but there are no studies on how people in the EU would perceive if SDTs entered road traffic for logistics purposes. The growth of SDTs could be hindered if unfavorable perceptions



toward them exist. Further, regulatory bodies and industry would address public concerns better if they were aware of and understood the public views. Public perception for SDTs should be assessed and it is the purpose of this thesis to fill the research gap.

Value and Target Audience

The primary target audience for this study is logistics companies that are seeking innovative solutions to current challenges in road transportation, as well as fellow researchers in the field of logistics. Additionally, the study could potentially provide valuable information that regulatory bodies, the logistics industry, trucking companies, and automobile manufacturers could use when it comes to implementing SDTs. The study will help them to assess and better understand how the public in the EU perceives SDTs. The public, who might be unaware of the discussed topics, can also gain some understanding of the development of SDVs and the deployment of SDTs in the trucking industry.

Current Trends and Challenges in The Trucking Industry

This chapter of the thesis explores the trends and challenges that the trucking industry is currently encountering. Moreover, the statistics in this chapter will focus primarily on the European market, with Germany's figure serving as a primary reference as German logistics holds the largest share of the European market. The annual logistics revenue of Germany is more significant than both France (195.5 billion), and Italy (157.1 billion) put together (Placek, 2022). According to Statista reports, the German logistics market reached a volume of 314 billion euros in 2020 (Placek, 2022). Also reflected in the World Bank's bi-annual Logistics Performance Index (LPI), which rating 160 countries, Germany has consistently ranked first three times in a row (The World Bank, 2018). As located geographically in the middle of Europe and has its size to its advantage, Germany is well-suited for serving as a logistics hub. Among the top exporting countries and importers of goods, Germany comes in third place globally (Germany Trade & Invest, 2022). According to Eurostat (2021b), more than two-thirds of the road freight transported across the EU was transported by haulers from Germany, France, Spain, Poland, and Italy, with 23.8 percent of freight moving within Germany and unloading/loading in Germany. Additionally, it is evident that Germany is a significant player in the EU trade flows, as in 2021, the nation is either the entry point or the endpoint of nearly half of cross-border trade flows. Overall, German technology and infrastructure are also recognized internationally as among the best in the world (Germany Trade & Invest, 2022). Combining all factors left Germany in an advantageous position in Europe's logistics market, making the German logistics market the most influential in Europe. This study will incorporate eight major ongoing trends and challenges, divided into five categories below that were identified in the extensive literature review. We will not elaborate on them to contain the volume of this paper, but details can be provided by the authors.

- 1. External Trends
 - (1) Technology Revolution (Industry 4.0, Logistics 4.0, Alternative Power Sources)
 - (2) Freight Volume Growth and E-commerce Boom
- 2. Economic Factor
 - (3) Sharp Rise of Energy Prices and International Competition
- 3. Social Factors
 - (4) Conscious Consumerism



- (5) Labor Shortage
- (6) Trucking Accidents and Human Errors
- Legislation Factor

 (7) Limited Driving Time and Health Concerns
 Environment Factor
 - . Environment Factor (8) Environmental Footprint of The Industry

An Introduction to Self-driving Vehicles, Their Growth and Significance

The purpose of the following part is to define Self-driving Vehicles, explain the different levels of autonomy and give a few examples of current advancements and applications of self-driving technology in diverse industries. Readers very familiar with the matter may consider skipping ahead.

Definition of Self-driving Vehicles

A Self-driving Vehicle is also known as an Autonomous Vehicle (AV), driverless, or robotic vehicle. A vehicle of this type is controlled by an intelligent machine, one that is able to detect its surroundings and operate independently in a safe manner without human intervention. The NHTSA describes SDVs as those vehicles that function without requiring their driver to perform direct inputs to maneuver driving functions, including "steering, acceleration, and braking" (NHTSA, 2022b). Furthermore, the driver of these vehicles is not obligated to maintain constant attention to the road during self-driving operations (NHTSA, 2022b). Ideally, SDVs do not even require a human passenger to be aboard and are capable of traveling anywhere as a traditional vehicle can and these vehicles can perform any task that an experienced human driver can (B & Vijayaramachandran, 2020; SAE, 2022). Self-driving or autonomous are terms that are generally used in literature to refer to autonomy Levels 4 and 5 (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014; Wevolver, 2020; White Paper, 2021). Since the 1920s, various technical experiments and advertisements have been conducted (The Milwaukee Sentinel, 1926). Tsukuba Mechanical Engineering, a Japanese laboratory, designed the first semi-autonomous vehicle in 1977, which was capable of reaching speeds of 20 km/h by detecting white road markings with the help of two vehiclemounted cameras (Bhat, 2017, p. 1185). Nevertheless, it was only in the 1980s that Carnegie Mellon University developed a working SDV known as the NAVLAB (Shafer & Whittaker, 2018). In recent years, many world-leading technology companies and automotive manufacturers have developed innovative technologies for driverless cars and put them to the test.

Levels of Autonomy

The Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE International) was founded in 1904, based in the US, and its mission is to bring together a wide range of stakeholders to formulate guidelines and standards related to motor vehicle components (SAE International, 2022). The association is active on a global scale and has over 128,000 members who are technicians and engineers specializing in aerospace, automobile, and commercial vehicles (SAE International, 2022). The association has a long history behind it and is known as a highly reputed association that defined some highly regarded standards widely used today, such as horsepower ratings, aerospace industry standards, and levels of autonomy (SAE International, 2022). The levels of autonomy established by SAE classify a vehicle's autonomous functionality into six levels, ranging from Level 0 to Level 5



(SAE, 2022). This scale is now universally utilized by authorities and manufacturers across the globe as the standard for grading SDVs (National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 2022a).

Level 0 (No Automation)

This level is referred to as a fully manual level. A vehicle that is manually controlled and does not have autonomous functions. The driver is entirely in charge of handling the motion of the vehicle, including steering, accelerating, braking, parking, and any other maneuvers required (SAE, 2022). Currently, this level remains the most common level of vehicles on the road.

Level 1 (Driver Assistance)

As the first level of autonomy, the vehicle is equipped with only one driver assistance feature that provides either steering assistance or speed assistance (SAE, 2022). A few examples of Level 1 driver assistance features can be adaptive cruise control (ACC), lane-keeping assistance (LKA), lane centering assistance (LCA), lane departure warning system (LDWS), and autonomous emergency braking (AEB) (SAE, 2022). These assistance features are designed to assist the driver and make driving more convenient and safer. However, these features should not be entirely depended upon, control and driving of the vehicle remain in the hands of the driver. These assistance features cannot replace the drivers' skills. Drivers still have complete control over the steering and must stay vigilant at all times. Today, it is rare to find a new car without any assistance systems.

Level 2 (Partial Automation)

The critical feature of Level 2 is advanced driver assistance systems (ADAS). Technology-wise, there is not much distinction between Level 1 and Level 2 of autonomy (SAE, 2022). The difference is that these Level 2 vehicles are capable of both automatic speed controlling and steering (SAE, 2022). The use of Level 2 driver support allows these primary driving tasks to be taken care of. Still, the driver must remain attentive and constantly monitor technology and traffic. As required, the driver has to keep their hands on the wheel, maintain full attention to the traffic and road, and assume control at any given moment (SAE, 2022).

Level 3 (Conditional Automation)

Conditional automation is when a vehicle functions independently for a limited period without human intervention (SAE, 2022). At Level 3, the vehicle is able to drive by itself, but only when certain conditions are met. Typically, Level 3 vehicles can detect their surroundings, construct intelligent decisions, and handle most situations. GPS maps enable the vehicle to navigate safely, and they can assess the speed and distance of other vehicles in neighboring lanes to make helpful lane changes (SAE, 2022). With Level 3, drivers can temporarily flip their focus and turn their attention away from the wheel to focus on something else within a known and limited environment. At this level, control has to be taken over by the driver whenever a task cannot be accomplished by the system or in overly complex situations (SAE, 2022).

Level 4 (High Automation)

Level 4 vehicles are highly automated and able to run in self-driving mode, requiring no human intervention, in almost all conditions, except in extreme weather (SAE, 2022). These Level 4 vehicles are programmed to make logical decisions. Additionally, as part of highly automated systems, 5G connectivity enables these vehicles to share information in real-time with other vehicles on the road, with traffic lights and pedestrians (SAE, 2022). With these vehicles, drivers can focus on other activities for more extended periods while on the road, such as



reading, eating, working, or even sleeping. Nevertheless, it is still possible for the driver to override or regain control of the vehicle manually at any time they want (SAE, 2022).

Level 5 (Full Automation)

A fully automated vehicle has the ability to perform all driving tasks independently in any situation (SAE, 2022). As Level 5 vehicles require no human attention, steering wheels and acceleration pedals will no longer be available (SAE, 2022). The "dynamic driving task" is eliminated (SAE, 2022). In the same way as an experienced human driver, these vehicles will be able to go anywhere and perform any action. The driver becomes a pure passenger, and neither a license nor the ability to drive will be required to operate this vehicle (SAE, 2022). In order for Level 5 vehicles to perform properly and safely, these vehicles must have constant access to 5G Internet and intelligent transportation systems (SAE, 2022).



Figure 1: Autonomy Levels

Source: (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23)

Technology Overview

Research suggest that it is vital to have four fundamental interdependent functions to construct a vehicle capable of driving itself: navigation, situational analysis, motion planning, and trajectory control (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 5; Wevolver, 2020, pp. 17-33).

Navigation

Navigation plays a crucial role in route planning (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 5; Wevolver, 2020, pp. 17-33). It uses weather forecasts, terrain, and road information to create a digital map that contains the most suitable route based on locations, road types, and settings (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 5; Wevolver, 2020, pp. 17-33). Today, vehicle route planning is performed through a Global Positioning System (GPS). The future SDVs' navigation function will be improved with vehicle-to-vehicle (V2V) communication. Vehicles can share information wirelessly through V2V communication, concerning their speed, location, and heading, which allows the self-driving system to detect hazardous events at an early stage and take action immediately (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 6; NHTSA, 2022c). The V2V communication technology enables vehicles to communicate omnidirectionally, allowing vehicles to send and receive information from all directions (NHTSA,



2022c). With the help of V2V communications, hazardous situations can be detected from a distance of more than 300 meters, even when they are partially obscured (NHTSA, 2022c). Allowing the vehicle to be aware of its surroundings from every angle.

Situational analysis

Situational analysis entails keeping track of the movement of all relevant objects in the vehicle's surrounding environment by utilizing several types of sensors: RADAR, LIDAR (light detection and ranging), Visual image recognition techniques, ultrasonic sensors etc. A vehicle can monitor its surroundings and decide how to proceed by interpreting the information it obtains (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 6).

Motion planning

This function monitors the vehicle's movements with the help of sensors that calculate the exact path of a vehicle, including direction and speed, which the vehicle will follow within a given time frame (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 7). To avoid colliding with stationery or moving objects, which is detected by the situational analysis, it is vital for the moving vehicle to remain within its lane and follow the correct preset direction indicated by the navigation system. As part of motion planning, the vehicle is programmed on how to interpret the collected information and respond appropriately to changing circumstances. (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 7)

Trajectory control

The trajectory control procedure handles the implementation of speed or direction changes. In cases where the direction and speed of a vehicle change unexpectedly, the trajectory control is responsible for stabilizing the moving vehicle. When trajectory control detects a sudden change in speed or direction, it analyzes the predicted and actual changes to determine whether to make adjustments by accelerating, braking, or steering the vehicle to make it stable again (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 8)

Object detection and sensors

It is essential that a Level 4+ SDV has all four of these functions in order to function autonomously. A range of sensors is required for a Level 4+ SDV to detect the vehicle's condition and the condition of the traffic around them (Yurtsever et al., 2020, pp. 3-5). There are two sets of sensors: passive and active. Light or radiation reflected from objects in the environment is detected by passive sensors (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23). As opposed to active sensors, which generate their own electromagnetic signal and monitor the reflection (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23). There are several sensors necessary to ensure that the system operates properly, for instance:





Figure 2: Sensors Used for Situation Analysis

Source: (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23)

Passive sensors

Camera technology was among the first passive sensors to be applied to SDVs since it was extensively utilized in digital images and videos to determine which objects were present (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23).

Video cameras

The input for machine vision in SDVs comes from camera systems that provide visual image recognition. Among the types of sensors, cameras are the only ones capable of decoding color, making them essential for monitoring traffic signs and lights (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 6).

Active Sensors

Time-of-flight (ToF) is a fundamental principle that active sensors can use to detect their environment (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23). In ToF, the travel times of signals are measured by watching for their reflections to return after they have left their source (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23).

RADAR (Radio Detection and Ranging)

This system uses electromagnetic waves to detect objects by detecting reflected waves that bounce off any surface, then transmit back to the RADAR receiver (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23; Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 6). The system determines the object's size, range, angle, and velocity (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23). However, for RADAR to detect an object, its reflection strength must be strong. In assessing the strength of the reflection, many factors are taken into consideration, including the reflection size, distance from the RADAR, absorption characteristics of the radio waves, and reflection angle (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23).

LIDAR (Light Detection and Ranging)



In a comparable way to RADAR, LIDAR systems help monitor the surrounding area and visualize the road in three dimensions. Instead of using electromagnetic energy, LIDAR uses laser pulses. The light emitted by LIDAR is ultraviolet, visible, and near infrared (Bergvall & Gustavson, 2017, pp. 9-10). The narrow light beam of a LIDAR system increases accuracy over a RADAR system. When LIDAR is paired with RADAR, the systems are capable of recognizing road signs, other vehicles, lanes, traffic lights, pedestrians, and any obstacles in front of the vehicle with a range of up to 200 meters (Waldrop, 2015). A significant advantage of LIDAR is its comparatively wide field of visibility, and it can also provide 360-degree 3D coverage. Nevertheless, the outcome is determined by the type of LIDAR employed. Additionally, LIDAR has a more extended range, a more accurate measure of distance, and lower computing costs than passive sensors.

Ultrasound

An ultrasound sensor works similarly to RADAR and LIDAR by releasing sound waves and capturing the echoes from objects within range. The ultrasound sensor is primarily intended for automated parking due to its narrow range and slow response time (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23).



Figure 3: The Different Capabilities and Ranges of Various Object Detection and Mapping Sensors

Source: (Wevolver, 2020, pp. 22-23)

Artificial Intelligence

Equipped with all those devices, the vehicle can collect substantial amounts of data in real time about its operation, status, and surrounding environment. Accordingly, the vehicle needs to 'think' and 'act', similarly to the way human drivers do, in order to maneuver accurately and smartly. This is where AI comes into play. AI has gone a long way back, and AI is the branch of computer science that specializes in empowering machines with intelligence so these machines can resolve issues by themselves (Sadiku et al., 2021, pp. 715-716). The field of AI is composed of many computational models and algorithms, for instance, Expert Systems, Neural Networks, Machine learning, Deep learning etc. (Sadiku et al., 2021, pp. 715-716). Recent research in AI algorithms and concepts enabled breakthrough results and implementation, making AI widely adopted in many industries, including the automotive industry. Here, AI is employed to substitute human abilities in



cognitive processing and driving (Sadiku et al., 2021, pp. 715-716). The central processing unit of the SDV is driven by AI and can take total control of the vehicle by making smart decisions capable of maneuvering the vehicle autonomously, making AI the key element to the success of SDV development.

Current Developments

Over the years, Self-driving Vehicles have slowly been implemented and have proven helpful across many different industries. A number of examples are provided below that illustrate the effectiveness of self-driving technology across different industries.

In terms of self-driving technologies, autopilot is one of the most well-known and notable features, which has become a standard for the aviation sector (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 11). The aerospace industry is another early adopter of automated driving. NASA designed a car-sized autonomous roving vehicle, Curiosity, to explore the Gale crater on Mars, as shown in Figure 22. Curiosity was launched in 2011 (NASA Science, 2022). The autonomous navigation mode allows Curiosity to move independently. Every few meters, Curiosity must use its navigation cameras and hazard detection to capture visual images of the terrain in front of it (NASA Science, 2022). Curiosity's drive software stereoscopically records these images, creating a three-dimensional impression (NASA Science, 2022). These recordings are then evaluated autonomously. According to the data collected, the Curiosity software calculates and selects the route that appears most suitable.

A minesweeping truck is also an early example of SDVs being used by the military sector. This device is designed to prevent soldiers from coming into contact with improvised explosive devices (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 11). SDVs are still being tested by the US military, as the industry is working toward developing unmanned vehicles that can deliver food, fuel, and supplies in conflict zones for the purpose of ensuring personnel's safety. Among the most recent tests was conducted in Fort Hood, Texas, by the contractor Lockheed Martin, where driverless convoys of off-road trucks drove through challenging terrain and uninhabited areas, as shown in Figure 23 (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 11). To stay connected with each other, these vehicles are equipped with laser and GPS sensors that capture the terrain and keep track of their locations (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 11). It is still unclear when these SDVs will start carrying out real-world tasks (Suba, 2014).



Figure 4: Curiosity (rover) Source: (NASA Science, 2022)



Figure 5: Driverless Convoys Moving through Terrain Source: (Woody, 2018)

The use of SDVs has also led to transformation and growth in industries such as agriculture, mining, and construction. These vehicles are especially beneficial when performing repetitive tasks. For instance, SDVs can be utilized in mining to transport materials back and forth between mines and extraction plants. Agricultural activities such as watering, fertilizing, and harvesting can also be done using SDVs (Tarantola, 2013). A German tractor manufacturer, Fendt, has introduced a system that links two tractors by satellite navigation and radio



communication (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 12). The system is called Fendt Guide Connect. One of the two vehicles is automated, performing the exact same work as the human-driven vehicle (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 12).



Figure 6: Autonomous Haul Trucks in The Mining Industry Source: (Moore, 2021)



Figure 7: Fendt GuideConnect – Two Tractors, One Driver Source: (Interempresas, 2022)

Another given sample for the mining industry is the Australian mining giant Rio Tinto has used SDTs to transport more than a billion tons of ore and waste material across their mining sites in Pilbara. It was determined that SDVs had not caused any injuries to the mine workers. Their report estimates that each SDT operated 700 hours more than a conventional haul truck in 2017 (Rio Tinto, 2018). That has saved them charges for load and haul by about 15 percent (Rio Tinto, 2018).



Figure 8: Robotic Vacuum Cleaner Source: (The Economic Times, 2021)

As self-driving technology is becoming more common and integrated into daily consumer life, resulting in a growing number of consumer appliances equipped with the technology. One of the most used examples could be robotic vacuum cleaners. Vacuum cleaners like these rotate autonomously throughout the house and vacuum dust and dirt into built-in containers. The robot drives itself back to a charging station when its batteries run low; upon recharging, it starts cleaning again. It is considered a labor-saving and timesaving device for everyday use. There are also robotic mops, lawnmowers, window cleaners, and other related devices.

Also widely known as an application of self-driving technology is public transportation. Ligier EZ10 is one of the most recognizable achievements of Easymile, the most prominent French manufacturer of SDVs (Schaft, 2018). The vehicle is driverless and powered by an electric motor. Ligier EZ10 has six seats and can accommodate four standing passengers or a wheelchair (Schaft, 2018). The vehicle can run up to 50 km/h, and the vehicle can travel approximately 400 kilometers (Schaft, 2018). GPS, 3D imaging, and RADAR systems are used to steer



vehicles. Unlike traditional vehicles, this vehicle does not have a front or back (Schaft, 2018). This feature allows the vehicle to travel in any direction without turning around.



Figure 9: Easymile's Ligier EZ10 Source: (Wikipedia, n.d.)



Figure 10: The Ultra Pod at Heathrow Airport *Source: (Ultraglobalport, n.d.)*

Navya, another French company, has constructed and operates smaller SDVs comparable to a robo-taxis (Schaft, 2018). Company officials have stated that 150,000 passengers have been safely transported using their vehicles in Europe, Asia, and the US (Schaft, 2018). United Technical Services (UTS), in partnership with 2getthere, has built three distinct types of rapid transit automated people mover - vehicles for individuals, groups, and freight (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 16). Each is designed to operate as an on-demand, nonstop system between any two points in a network at a maximum speed of 40 km/h (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 16). Both personal and freight vehicles have been in use since 2010 in Masdar City in Abu Dhabi, UAE, while the group vehicle is operated at Amsterdam's Schiphol Airport in the Netherlands. Additionally, in another project, 2getthere implemented one of the first self-driving people-mover systems in the Netherlands and named it ParkShuttle (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 17). Short-distance public transportation is the most suitable application for this vehicle. There has been another self-driving passenger-transportation system available at Heathrow Airport in the UK since 2011 called the Ultra Pod (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 17). The technology belongs to the Ultra Global PRT. While waiting for passengers, the electric vehicle recharges itself at battery points. Additionally, passengers can book these Ultra Pods via smartphone (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 17).

For the last decade, many leading car manufacturers have endeavored to create SDVs. Across the US, more than 80 companies have been testing more than 1,400 self-driving cars, trucks, and other vehicles by 2018 (Etherington, 2019). A total of 48 automobile and tech companies provided testing reports to the California Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) in 2019 (Waters & Burn-Murdoch, 2019). These manufacturers are taking steps to incorporate technological advancements into their most current vehicles. This technology includes automatic emergency braking, parking assist, accident warning, and semi-automated pilot driving (Hussain & Zeadally, 2018). The parking assistant system has become a widely recognizable feature found, and it is now offered as an optional accessory in several new cars. This feature allows the vehicle to park itself slowly in tight spots, and it is only applicable to parking lots (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 13).

INTERNATIONALE HOCHSCHULE





Figure 12: Anti-lock Braking System (ABS) Source: (TOYOTA, n.d.)

More vehicles are now advanced with driver assistance features to make travel safer. Some features allow hands-free driving on pre-mapped highways, such as Cadillac's Super Cruise and Ford's Blue Cruise (Singh & Saini, 2021). Besides, many other vehicles are fitted with hands-free assistance driving but have specific restrictions, such as driving within certain speed limits or operating only on properly marked roads. For driverless cars to become a reality, car manufacturers are now collaborating with technology companies. Microsoft has teamed up with Toyota and Volvo, and Apple is working with Uber to develop SDVs (Singh & Saini, 2021).

With the full autonomous package, Tesla came the closest to launching a self-driving car on the market in 2021 (CBS News, 2022). The vehicle enabled autonomous hands-free highway and freeway driving. However, it does not meet all the criteria to be considered an SDV. Currently, Honda's 2022 Civic is one of the latest technological advances; the car can drive itself down the road and automatically slow down behind stopped vehicles (CBS News, 2022). However, this car is not yet considered an SDV since the system is not yet regarded as hands-free technology, indicating the driver remains fully responsible for controlling the vehicle (CBS News, 2022). It appears that automakers and technology companies are so close to realizing their goal in the near future as they are making breakthroughs in innovation.

Self-driving Trucks in The Trucking Industry

Self-driving trucks could be a promising solution to the trucking industry's ongoing problems and challenges. This chapter of the thesis covers the introduction of SDTs and one of the first commercially viable applications of SDTs, Truck Platooning. After that, there will be some examples of how SDTs are being experimented with and integrated into the real world. This chapter will also explore how SDTs could benefit the industry and what obstacles they might encounter.

Introduction of Self-driving Trucks to The Industry

There is a real possibility that self-driving technology could change the face of logistics in the near future (Möller, 2022). Self-driving Trucks and Self-driving Cars contain similar artificial intelligence systems that allow them to operate autonomously (Future Bridge, 2020). However, SDTs still need a longer time than Self-driving Cars to be in the market and become viable (Future Bridge, 2020). Due to its heavier weight and larger size, a truck takes much longer to stop than a car, making trucks less effective at avoiding accidents (Truck Smart, 2022). SDTs, therefore, face unique technological challenges compared to Self-driving Cars. Furthermore, compared to a



passenger car, truck dynamics are much more complex due to the low power/mass ratio, the delays in internal engine control and air brake, noticeable disturbances when shifting gears, wind, and slight gradient (Lu et al., 2004). Since trucks have complex movements and challenging dynamics, it is hard to directly migrate the existing decision-making and planning system from cars to trucks (Wang et al., 2022, pp. 2-3). Nevertheless, when a simple use case within operational design domains (ODD), for example, highway transportation, is focused, it may require lower requirements for perception and prediction in a Self-driving Truck than in a Self-driving Car (Wang et al., 2022, p. 2).

An example of some essential technologies and sensors that would be essential in a SDT, as illustrated in Figure 31:

- Engine control unit (ECU) is the brain of the vehicle and is responsible for controlling the engine's driver assistance systems.
- Sensors typically Cameras, Ultrasonic, Lidars, and Radars
- Global Navigation Satellite System (GNSS)



Figure 13: Example of The Elements Required to Automate a Truck

Source: (White Paper, 2021)

Figure 32 presents a timeline of major breakthroughs in technologies for SDTs. It was in the 1980s that SDT development fully took off, and the challenge grew with each breakthrough. As a result of current market assessments and technological development tracks, SDTs are expected to be developed and deployed in design domains instead of "all at once" approaches (D'Orazio et al., 2020, p.6; Rahimi & He, 2020, p.2). Accordingly, the first SDTs will likely be designed for highway setting only, making them ideal for long-haul routes over complex geographical settings (D'Orazio et al., 2020, p.6). Availability of these trucks is expected in the mid-2020s. Eventually, with further testing and development, SDTs in semi-urban areas will be possible by the early 2030s.





Figure 14: Timeline of Development of Self-driving Truck (SDT)

Reproduced from: (Future Bridge, 2020; Rahimi & He, 2020, p.2; D'Orazio et al., 2020, p. 6)

Autonomous or *Self-driving* are terms that are generally used in literature to refer to autonomy Levels 4 and 5 (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014; Wevolver, 2020; White Paper, 2021). These levels of technologies are still undergoing testing and development.

Introduction of Truck Platooning

Vehicle platooning is not a new concept, it dates back decades and has been pursued for many years (Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; Li et al., 2021). A vehicle platoon means a group of vehicles traveling in a close formation with a minimum safety distance between them, similar to a train (Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021). The use of these techniques improves safety, mobility, and energy efficiency (Lee et al., 2021).

Recent waves of automated driving have finally given Truck Platooning a vital boost, making it the first viable self-driving technology for Heavy Good Vehicles (HGVs) (Mendes et al., 2017). In the words of the European Automobile Manufacturers Association (ACEA, 2017), Truck Platooning is described as

... the linking of two or more trucks in convoy, using connectivity technology and automated driving support systems. These vehicles automatically maintain a set, close distance between each other when they are connected for certain parts of a journey, for instance on motorways.

In this system, the truck in the front leads the platoon, with the vehicles behind reacting and adapting to changes in its movement – requiring little to no action from drivers. In the first instance, drivers will remain in control at all times, so they can also decide to leave the platoon and drive independently (p.1).





Figure 15: Truck Platooning Process

Source: (White Paper, 2021)

The platoon's trucks are equipped with radar, cameras, and GPS technology to respond quickly to situations, and by using vehicle-to-vehicle communication (V2V), trucks are enabled to communicate wirelessly and alert drivers of potential hazards enabling platooning to connect multiple trucks (White Paper, 2021). In the first platooning phase, one driver manually maneuvers a lead truck with the assistance of active safety systems. Platooning regulates the speeds of all trailing vehicles in a manner that precisely matches the lead truck's pace, while the drivers of trailing vehicles are responsible for keeping a close eye on the road regulating speed, steering, and dealing with other traffic (Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022). Based on SAE's classifications of vehicle autonomy, introduced in Section 3.2, Truck Platooning falls under Level 1 since it solely controls the truck's speed (Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022).

In recent years, the EU, governments around the world, and the trucking industry have launched numerous projects and research activities on Truck Platooning. Promote Chauffeur, a European Commission-sponsored project and cost-shared with the industry, initiated the first Truck Platooning research in Europe in 1996 (Atasayar et al., 2022). One of the first uses of towbar technology for platooning two trucks was in the Promote Chauffeur I trial (Atasayar et al., 2022). A fully operational truck platoon consisting of three trucks was demonstrated under actual conditions as part of Promote Chauffeur II (European Union, 2009). It was in the 2000s that Japan and the USA began investigating Truck Platooning in order to assess its technical feasibility and fuel efficiency (ATA, 2015, p.5). Several other projects have also been conducted, for instance, the KONVOI from Germany (Hoffmann, 2009), PATH from the US (2017), and the Energy ITS program from Japan (Flämig, 2016), and many more. In the German project called KONVOI, truck platoons were analyzed in mixed traffic scenarios on motorways (Hoffmann, 2009). As part of the European Safe Road Trains for the Environment (SARTRE) project, self-driving passenger cars are trailed by manually controlled trucks on the highway, creating a platoon of both cars and trucks (Chan, 2016). In another project called COMPANION, which took place in 2016, six convoys of multi-brand trucks traveled from Sweden and Germany to Rotterdam (Paddeu & Jozef, 2020). Among the latest European projects, ENSEMBLE explores the possibility of multi-brand platooning (Schmeitz, 2022). A European Truck Platooning roadmap was introduced by ACEA in 2017 (ACEA, 2017). The initial stages of platooning development focused on a mono-brand platoon system, where trucks are identical in model and brand can platoon together. The ACEA roadmap states that this stage of Truck Platooning is already feasible (ACEA, 2017). There is considerable competition among truck manufacturers not only over their trucks but also their platooning services. There is a projected timeline that, with Level 2 autonomy, three multi-brand trucks are capable of platooning by 2023 (ACEA, 2017). The next step, according to the roadmap in the development



of SDTs, lies when trailing drivers are able to sleep, and then both leading and trailing drivers sleep at the same time (ACEA, 2017).



Figure 16: Future of Self- driving Trucks

Source: (McKinsey, 2018)

At the same time, research done by McKinsey Center for Future Mobility suggests that SDT development would progress in four phases, as shown in Figure 34 (2018). The full autonomy of Truck Platooning is expected by the year 2027. Platooning of trucks will mark the beginning of greater automation of trucks, followed by trucks that are fully self-driven. Through the deployment of each phase, operators' total cost of ownership (TCO) will become lower (McKinsey, 2018). In the future phase of platooning, the lead truck will be manually maneuvered by a driver, whereas the following vehicles will operate fully autonomously in response to the actions of the lead truck (ACEA, 2017). It has been demonstrated through numerous studies, and research projects that Truck Platooning can significantly improve road transport in the future by making it more efficient, safer, and cleaner (ACEA, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022). Since trucks can drive closer together, air resistance is minimized between trucks. Therefore, the trucks consume less fuel and emit fewer greenhouse gases (ACEA, 2017; European Commission, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022). The ITS4CV report by Ertico indicates that by forming a platoon, the emissions from trailing vehicles can be lower by up to 16 percent, whereas leading vehicles can reduce emissions by 8 percent (Winder, 2016). Efforts are being made throughout the world to encourage the use of Truck Platooning technology, which has been proven to have beneficial effects on the environment, in an endeavor to lower logistics-related emissions (ACEA, 2017; European Commission, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022). A relatively early development stage is being reached in platooning technology adoption, and through the progressive advancement of self-driving systems, platooning technology will develop further in the near future.



Self-driving Trucks: Using and Testing in The Real World

Connectivity, collaboration, and digitalization condition new possibilities for the trucking industry. On the road to a better trucking industry, worldwide companies are trying to develop self-driving technology with different strategies. These are some examples of what some leading companies aim to accomplish as well as their testing process.

In October 2016, 2,000 cases of Budweiser were delivered by a SDT operated by Otto, an Uber-owned startup, covering a 120 miles journey (roughly 193 km) (Isaac, 2016; Ohnsman, 2016). It took the SDT two hours to complete the journey. Without the driver's assistance, the SDT could drive by itself on the highway, adjust its speed and acceleration, and keep its position in the lane of travel (Isaac, 2016; Ohnsman, 2016). Another example is Volvo, a Swedish multinational automobile manufacturer. Volvo is in the process of developing Vera, a Level 5 autonomy self-driving electric trucking vehicle without a driver's cabin (Volvo, 2019). Vera is designed to transport large quantities of goods along a predefined, short-distance route. Tests are underway in Gothenburg, Sweden, to evaluate Vera's capability to transport goods between the terminals and the supply chain center (Volvo, 2019).



Figure 17: Vera Truck Source: (Volvo,2022)

Figure 18: Einride Pod Source: (Einride, 2022b)

Another Swedish company called Einride is also working on a self-driving Pod, which is also powered by electricity (Einride, 2022a). In the Einride test truck, there is no driver's compartment, just like the Vera. Einride is different from Vera primarily because it still requires human assistance through remote control, making it suitable for various transport types (Garsten, 2022). Einride Pod is Level 4 autonomy. At the moment, Einride has its Pod on Swedish public roads and operated on customer premises, and Einride recently, in June 2022, became the first company granted authorization to run its Pod on US roads (Einride, 2022a). It was announced on September 15, 2022, that Einride would enter the German market (Einride, 2022b).

While most developers continue to work on developing the technology for SDT, TuSimple and Plus.ai focus on safety enhancements by developing 360-degree awareness that provides visibility in all weather conditions and can detect hazards up to 1,600 meters away (Thuis, 2020). A network of 50 autonomous freight vehicles is being run by TuSimple between hubs in Arizona, Dallas, and Texas (Stumpp, 2021). TuSimple tested its self-driving technology in Europe in 2021 together with Scania, the Swedish truck manufacturer (Stumpp, 2021). The same year, a test of the delivery of fresh watermelons from Nogales to Oklahoma, US, was conducted by the company. As a result, the transportation time was reduced by 42 percent from 24 hours to 14 hours, making it more efficient than transportation with human-drivers. Continuing testing is being carried out to enhance the



safety and productivity of self-driving technology. At the same time, several companies, including Waymo, AutoX, Aurora Innovation, Hyundai, and Ike, are pursuing software, hardware, and data services relevant to unmanned vehicles (Thuis, 2020).

Moreover, in Germany, Hamburg TruckPilot, an autonomous prototype truck collaborative developed by the Hamburger Hafen und Logistik (HHLA) and the vehicle manufacturer MAN Truck & Bus, was successfully completed in May 2021 (Donnelly, 2021; Traton, 2022). This three-year project marked a significant milestone for the use of SDT at port terminals. Its results were presented in Hamburg at the ITS World Congress 2021 on 13 October (Donnelly, 2021; Traton, 2022). The project results highlighted new German laws relating to automated driving that define future hub-to-hub applications (Donnelly, 2021; Traton, 2022).

Benefits of SDTs

An analysis of the benefits associated with adopting innovative technology is of utmost importance before any innovative technology is implemented. In this case, studies and research have shown that Self-driving Trucks can offer benefits in the following ways:

• Safer Road Transportation

As demonstrated in chapter 2.3.3, human error is the cause for roughly 90 percent of road accidents, which human errors in recognition, decision-making, and performance are the three leading causes of traffic accidents (US Department of Transport, 2015). An analysis is discussed in this chapter on how self-driving technology is believed to improve safety. It is the advanced technology that SDVs are equipped with, which is supposed to enhance road safety by performing more driving tasks and prevent errors like these or minimize the severity of any errors that do take place. The SDV is often promoted to improve road safety (Van Meldert & De Boeck, 2016; Engström et al., 2018; Müller & Voigtländer, 2019), but at this point, the impact of higher levels of autonomy on road safety has not yet been determined in the real world, which means more real-world evidence is needed to support this claim. Theoretically, enhancing road safety in terms of reducing accidents is anticipated as one of the most promising advantages of adopting SDVs, including SDTs.

In the future, SDTs will be capable of setting new standards for truck safety (Zarif et al., 2021). When compared to human senses of sight and hearing, SDTs are capable of detecting more of what is going on around the vehicle with better range and greater precision by using a combination of diverse kinds of sensors, refer to chapter 3.3. Just a second's distraction and loss of concentration, a driver could highly result in an accident. While with machine vision, the chance of distraction and divided attention can be eliminated, as it constantly monitors everything around the moving vehicle without distractions or feeling fatigued. When RADAR, LIDAR, Ultrasound, and Cameras work together, the vehicle can have a 360 degrees field of view vertically at all times of its surroundings, as illustrated in Figures 20 and 21. According to Sardegna and Shelly (2002, p. 253), a person's field of attention is usually only limited to around 60 degrees. Having 360-degree vision also helps eliminate the blind spot problem, a common cause of truck accidents. In general, blind spot problems refer to a truck driver's inability or difficulty seeing vulnerable road users in front or to the right of its cabin (Share The Road Safely, 2022). Below is a figure illustrating the four most significant blind spots of a semi-truck.

INTERNATIONALE HOCHSCHULE



Figure 19: Semi-Trucks Blind Spots Source: (Share The Road Safely, 2022)

The driver's decision errors result when the driver fails to choose the right action, whether it relates to speeding or steering, at specific points in time. When operating an SDT, the computer controls the truck, so if it has been programmed to handle every possible scenario, it should always make the right decision. It is theoretically possible that a vehicle control system can figure out ways to respond to all traffic situations over time through the use of AI. Vehicle control systems are expected to perform perfectly once they have received sufficient programming and learning. Realistically, the situation is more complicated, as other road users might be human-driven vehicles, and often human behavior cannot be predicted with absolute accuracy. The vehicle control system, at the same time, lacks the common sense of humans, therefore, the system will not know how to respond if an un-preprogrammed incident occurs. Hence, ensuring that SDTs are capable of adapting to all types of accidents on the road remains a substantial challenge for the technology developers.

Besides, self-driving technology has the potential to eliminate human input in the case of performance errors. In theory, control systems in SDTs will be able to calculate more accurately than a human, enable them to make better decisions and judgements on time and enhance performance efficiency (Davenport et al., 2020). With the capability to observe its surroundings continuously, the vehicle control system will, therefore, be able to execute any action more smoothly and respond faster in comparison to a human driver. Therefore, sudden stops and turns will be less likely to occur, resulting in fewer accidents. Furthermore, as explained in chapter 3.3, with Vehicle-to-Vehicle communications (V2V), SDTs can detect hazardous events at an early stage, even before a human driver is aware of those risks. A vehicle can determine potential hazards by analyzing messages from surrounding vehicles, enabling the control system to take action that prevents an accident from occurring. Unlike human drivers, who can recognize objects only within their eyesight, V2V communications allow vehicles to determine potential hazards by analyzing messages from all surrounding vehicles (NHTSA,2022c). The use of V2V communication would offer the vehicle controller more time to react to a situation, whether it be a human driver or a computer system (Heutger & Kückelhaus, 2014, p. 6). According to NHTSA (2022c), there is an excellent promise in V2V communication in enhancing environmental safety, diminishing collisions, and alleviating traffic congestion. Nevertheless, only when all vehicles on the road are capable of communicating with each other can the optimal benefits be reached (NHTSA, 2022c). Having the ability to see a wider range, monitor their surrounding environment at all times, gather more information, at the same time analyze it more thoroughly, and respond quicker than humans, it is believed that SDVs in general, and SDTs, can have a considerable impact on improving road safety.



The removal of human drivers has the potential to reduce human errors in driving, which are responsible for 90 percent of today's accidents. Taking the US as an example, reducing road safety incidents by one percent would result in cost savings of more than \$8 billion (Klaver, 2020). In other words, SDTs' value can significantly benefit a wide range of stakeholder groups, including the vehicle's users. The use of SDTs could save substantial societal costs related to traffic accidents, which include both the vehicles and the infrastructure wear and tear (Klaver, 2020).

• Cleaner and Greener

Improving transportation by transforming it into a cleaner mode of transportation is also expected to be an advantage that SDTs can bring. This chapter will explore ways in which SDTs can help diminish the negative environmental impacts of the transportation industry and make logistics greener. As illustrated in Figures 16 and 17, the transportation sector produces 20.27 percent of the total CO2 emissions, of which 22 percent are from heavy and medium trucks. The use of machine control vehicle speed will enable trucks to have the most efficient driving speeds, efficient steering, transitions, and rapid response to traffic conditions. These factors contribute to lower fuel consumption (Ma et al., 2015, pp. 205-206). Therefore, over time, fuel efficiency will improve, greenhouse gas emissions will be lowered, and overall environmental impacts will be reduced.

Based on a test conducted by TuSimple (2019) with the University of California San Diego, SDTs were discovered to be 10 percent more fuel-efficient than traditional human-driven trucks. The reduction of truck fuel consumption can make a considerable impact on pollution reduction. As mentioned in chapter 4.2, Truck Platooning represents the initial stages of SDTs. It can be illustrated by Truck Platooning as an example of how Connected and Autonomous Vehicles (CAVs) can be arranged on the road. Several studies have demonstrated that Truck Platooning will make road transport far more efficient, safer, and cleaner in the future (ACEA, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022). With Truck Platooning, trucks can drive closer together, and air resistance is minimized between trucks. Therefore, the trucks consume less fuel and emit fewer greenhouse gases (ACEA, 2017; European Commission, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2017; European Commission, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2017; European Commission, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2017; European Commission, 2017; Khan, 2019; Lee et al., 2021; White Paper, 2021; Atasayar et al., 2022). The ITS4CV report by Ertico indicates that platooning can reduce CO2 emissions from trailing vehicles by up to 16 percent, whereas leading vehicles can reduce emissions by 8 percent (Winder, 2016). By reducing carbon emissions, SDTs will improve the environmental impact of everyday transportation. Systems can be optimized to perform in accordance with the environmental targets.

Self-driving technology can be even more environmentally friendly when applied to trucks powered by electricity. At the moment, no indication has been given whether the SDTs applied to logistics will run on fuel, diesel, electricity, or hybrid power. The most notable benefit of a vehicle being electric is its ability to reduce noise, making electric trucks ideal for noise-restricted areas and nighttime operating (Department for Transport (DfT), 2010). Operators and drivers will benefit from increased productivity without needing to hire more drivers (Wrenn, 2017). The use of electric trucks would also allow the trucks to access a broader range of roads that were restricted to internal combustion engine-powered vehicles (Schöder et al., 2016). Optimal results, both environmentally and economically, will be gained from self-driving technology if the vehicles run on electric power. It is, therefore, most favorable to push forward the development of fully electric SDTs. Regardless, even if the SDT does not run-on electricity, it still consumes less fuel than a traditional truck driven by humans. Further, Berns et al. (2009) believe it would not only be beneficial for the environment to be sustainably conscious, but by doing this, the company can enhance its image and brand, giving the company a competitive advantage.



• Operational Efficiency

The adoption of SDTs is also expected to significantly boost the efficiency and productivity of the logistics industry (Van Meldert & De Boeck, 2016; Engström et al., 2018; Müller & Voigtländer, 2019). The use of SDTs could be a solution to the logistic problem by filling the gap between surges in logistics demands and shortages of qualified drivers. Furthermore, in the current situation, human-driven trucks are also underutilized, and lost time is incurred due to restrictions on drivers' driving time. SDTs, on the other hand, can operate at any time of day, all year round without requiring a break. Additionally, self-driving technology helps the vehicle to respond more quickly to traffic conditions and control the vehicle's speed more effectively, therefore improving travel time (Horne & Reyner, 1995, pp. 565–567; Van Meldert & De Boeck, 2016; Engström et al., 2018; Müller & Voigtländer, 2019). Unlike humans, self-driving technology does not require to be recruited, retained, or trained. Moreover, logistics and transportation are among the leading sectors that experience employee strikes (Eurofound, 2021). Strikes are triggered by many factors, including wage demand, working conditions, and safety concerns. As a result of these strikes, shipments are late in delivery and cause the customer to be dissatisfied with the company. The machine will never get sick or have a difficult day or have a strike. It is expected that a machine will always perform consistently, punctually, and predictably as it is programmed. In this way, SDTs maintain a higher level of stability than human-driven trucks. As SDTs eliminate driver breaks, SDTs can operate over longer distances and complete more deliveries in the same timeframe.

Numerous studies have concluded that the more self-driving technology on the road, the more information will be exchanged between vehicles (NHTSA,2022c). The technology will be able to plan the most optimized routes while also avoiding peak traffic times. This way, the traffic flow will be smoother, and the roads will be less congested (Neufville et al., 2022). By eliminating vehicle downtime and offering timely shipments, self-driving technology can enhance industry productivity, maximize network accessibility and operations, and enhance profitability. Improvements in driving efficiency can result in lower fuel consumption, thereby lessening environmental impacts. The use of SDTs can also open a variety of delivery options depending on a customer's needs, such as instant delivery, scheduled delivery, nighttime delivery, and weekend delivery, which were previously unattainable because of labor laws (Kassai et al., 2020, p. 16). As a result, overall productivity would increase, and bottlenecks in the workflow would decrease. In turn, this results in better performance for the company and a reduction in total transportation costs.

Cost Savings

The American Transportation Research Institute breaks down the cost structure for traditional trucks as in Table 1 (Williams & Murray, 2020, p. 22). To date, there have been no studies with concrete data that quantify how much cost savings SDTs can generate over traditional human-driven trucks. It is because SDTs still being in the testing phase and are not yet being commercialized. In spite of this, there are a number of theories that suggest SDTs can save companies money by reducing fuel and driver labor costs. While fuel consumption and labor costs can be significantly reduced, additional costs will arise when self-driving technology is finally implemented, and these costs must be considered when calculating cost savings.

As explained in chapter 2.5, the use of freight trucks contributes significantly to the overall emissions and fuel consumption of vehicles on the road. Emissions can be reduced, and economic benefits can be realized through fuel efficiency improvements in long-haul transportation. Regarding transportation costs, fuel consumption is directly correlated with distance and time of travel. This means transportation costs will get higher as the



transport takes longer and travels farther. Accordingly, supply and demand are constantly being affected. A truck's fuel costs account for about one-fourth of the total operating costs, as reflected in Table 3. The results of numerous studies and research have shown that computer-driven technology is able to consume less fuel than humans (AXA UK, 2015, pp. 6-7; Manyika et al., 2013, pp- 80-82). When the vehicle is controlled by machines, its speed will be better managed, and its response to traffic conditions will be faster, resulting in better fuel efficiency. Moreover, further fuel savings can be saved through the use of platooning and vehicle-to-vehicle communications. In this way, SDTs can communicate with one another and maintain a steady distance from one another, which reduces air resistance between vehicles (Alam, 2014, pp. 63,141). It has been estimated by AXA (2015, pp. 6-7) that trucking companies will save 10-15 percent on fuel by implementing SDTs.

Motor Carrier Costs	Share of Total Cost
Vehicle-based	
Fuel Cost	24%
Truck/Trailer Lease or Purchase Payments	16%
Repair & Maintenance	9%
Insurance	4%
Permits and Licences	1%
Tyres	2%
Tolls	2%
Driver-based	
Driver Wages 32%	
Driver Benefits	10%
TOTAL	100%

Table 1: Share of Total Average Marginal Cost of Truck Operation in 2019

Source: (Williams & Murray, 2020, p. 22)

Labor costs are constantly rising, making them one of primary driving forces for SDTs adoption. As SDT can drive by itself without human assistance, therefore, a truck driver is no longer required. Having no driver would save the company money on loans, sick leave, and other employee benefits (Kassai et al., 2020, p. 16). Aside from this, SDTs are not restricted to a specific working schedule like human labor is. Furthermore, without a human driver, the mandatory resting times for drivers can also be eliminated. Given that most transportation companies only earn money when goods are actually being transported, maintaining a high fill rate is critical to their profitability. Generally, transportation companies do not earn money whenever the trucks are stationary and standing still, regardless of whether the trucks are taking a break or resting at night. Consequently, to maximize profitability, the vehicle should operate 24/7 with a high fill rate. SDTs could theoretically sustain continuous driving for extended periods without stopping. As a result, SDTs will be more efficiently utilized. In this way, companies can save money and enhance their competitiveness at the same time.

Furthermore, the usage of SDTs is expected to result in a lower accident rate, as discussed in chapter 4.4, this would also lead to lower repair and maintenance costs and accident-related expenses for companies. Without considering the additional costs that would be incurred when SDTs are implemented, the overall long-term



Total Cost of Ownership (TCO) for truck owners will be lowered through improved fuel efficiency and reduced labor costs.

Challenges and Barriers of SDTs

The introduction of Self-driving Trucks may have many positive effects and benefits, nonetheless, the implementation of these vehicles may encounter several challenges and barriers along the way. Technologies play an integral part in making SDTs operate smoothly. Although critical technology has mostly been developed for SDTs to operate independently, these trucks are still in the developmental stage and are still being tested. A substantial amount of time must be invested in developing and testing the technology of SDTs in order for these vehicles to become commercially viable. The purpose is to assure that the vehicles perform reliably through all conditions, whether there is heavy rain, snow, unpaved or unmapped roads, or even unstable internet connections. The technology must show no flaws or errors before being marketed. This can be considered one of the greatest challenges for developers and manufacturers alike. Apart from the technical challenges, SDTs also raise significant concerns, which pose substantial challenges to the industry. It is unlikely that the following challenges will prevent SDTs from being introduced. It is crucial, however, for companies to pay attention to these challenges and risks and determine ways to overcome them.

• (Cyber-) Security

The introduction of autonomous and connected vehicles is expected to improve traffic flow and safety. However, cybercriminals might find this as an opportunity to perpetrate their crimes. There have been some suggestions that cyber security poses a major disadvantage to SDTs (Kassai et al., 2020; loppolo et al., 2020). An SDT is exceptionally vulnerable to hacker attacks since it relies heavily on technology and software and is controlled by computers. Numerous concerns have been expressed about hackers' possibility to access and use the systems illegally (Kassai et al., 2020; Ioppolo et al., 2020). With increased levels of vehicle autonomy, hackers may be able to hack and remotely hijack vehicles, posing a significant safety risk (Nash et al., 2022). In the event of a security breach, data privacy could be lost, the safety of the vehicle could be negatively impacted, or even an accident could occur. Taking control of the vehicles by a hacker with malicious intent could result in a catastrophic incident. The attacker might be a thief, a criminal organization, a terrorist, an activist group, a foreign hostile government, or even the vehicle owner (Dominic et al., 2016). The cyber attacker can manipulate settings, alter the code, and corrupt the system with malware and viruses (Uma & Padmavathi, 2013, p. 390; Petit et al., 2014, pp. 2-3). The imperative of strict cybersecurity safety measures is unquestionable when developing and implementing SDTs for safety purposes. These include the safety of passengers, and all those in the surrounding area. By observing videos and images from sensors mounted around the vehicle, SDTs perceive the world around them at 360 degrees, explained in chapter 3.3. It is, therefore, crucial that the selfdriving system must be entirely unbreakable and uncompromised, especially the image sensor footage.

In order to gain control of or take over the vehicle, hackers could manipulate its video stream by altering the legitimate video with a false one or altering the output stream by replacing video packets (Venkat, 2019). This situation is known as tampering. In this type of attack, the vehicle can be misled into making undesirable decisions that can result in potentially fatal consequences. In the event of a denial-of-service attack, the host may be prevented from accessing image-related services (Venkat, 2019). For example, the signal could be disconnected, the lens could be blackened, or the sensors could be damaged due to an electrical attack. Self-driving technology could also be the target of many other illegal activities. Various malicious purposes can be



achieved through these attacks, including data theft, social and political activism, espionage, and intellectual challenge.

Additionally, there is a possibility that cyber-attacks are used to take over SDTs to transport people illegally for purposes such as human trafficking and human smuggling. The crime of trafficking entails forcing a victim into a desperate situation of exploitation, forced labor, forced marriage, prostitution, organ extraction (Europol, 2016). Victims can be men, women, or children. Typically, human smuggling occurs when an individual seeks illegal entry into a foreign country through the use of transportation or fraudulent documents (Europol, 2016). The EU has experienced many cases of immigrants being smuggled in the back of trucks' containers and of human trafficking as well (Europol, 2016). At the moment, no studies or research have been conducted regarding the possibility of SDTs being exploited for illegal people's transportation or being hacked for such purposes.

A further possible vulnerability does not relate to the vehicle itself, but to its cargo. In classical trucking, one or more drivers accompany the load of a truck, reacting to attacks or attempts of cargo theft in unpredictable ways – in this case the human factor is protective to the cargo. Given the absence of this factor, the SDT becomes perfectly dependable in its reaction – SDT has to follow certain security protocols that are public knowledge and that can potentially be exploited to halt a moving vehicle, mainly the highest priority of not endangering human lives. This vulnerability can be used to unload the valuable cargo until help arrives in whatsoever form. No mention of this was found in literature, and we can only speculate about the reason – to avoid promoting this potential abuse or the unawareness of it?

• Liability

Besides concerns regarding hackability, there is also a great deal of apprehension about safety and liability regarding accidents. It is frequently asked who will be liable if the SDT causes a traffic accident. It would be necessary to examine the situation in these types of events carefully since so many questions would arise. For instance: Could a software or hardware malfunction have caused the accident (Punev, 2020, p. 98)? Could a third party have hacked the system (Dima, 2019, p. 20)? Could the vehicle's mistake have been caused by road traffic (Punev, 2020, p. 98)? When these issues are closely considered, it becomes clear that many parties could be held accountable for an accident. It could be the person in the driver's seat (if applicable, for the lower levels of autonomy), the owner of the vehicle, the manufacturer, the technology/ software provider, OEM, hacker, or other third parties (Uzair, 2021, pp. 2-3; European Transport Safety Council, 2016, p. 20).





Figure 20: Who is Liable?

Source: (Uzair, 2021, p. 2)

Accident liability remains one of the most controversial topics when it comes to SDTs, as the law around AVs and liability for accidents is still evolving (Chatzipanagiotis & Leloudas, 2020, pp. 6-7; Martínez-Díaz & Soriguera, 2018, p. 281). Eventually, there will be inevitable accidents where liability issues must be addressed. The driver traditionally takes full responsibility for controlling the vehicle while driving, which is reflected in current traffic law, where the driver is generally held accountable, and manufacturers are rarely exceptional (Chatzipanagiotis & Leloudas, 2020, pp. 6-7). It is likely that the situation will change with SDVs deployment. With increasing levels of autonomy, the vehicle becomes more dependent on machines, and the driver is no longer mandatory. It is possible that liability would shift from the driver to the automated driving system, where the manufacturer should bear the responsibility (Chatzipanagiotis & Leloudas, 2020, pp. 6-7). Germany and some other countries are following a three-pillar liability model that involves the driver, owner, and manufacturer (Tanenblatt et al., 2022). It should be carefully examined the distinct levels of autonomy, which require diverse levels of driver interaction, as explained in Chapter 3.2. The driver will remain responsible as long as the driver is able to take control over the partially-/semi-automated vehicle and intervene in case of an emergency (European Transport Safety Council, 2016, p. 20; Tanenblatt et al., 2022). In the event that a driver fails to comply under his duty of care and thereby causes an accident, that driver will be held liable, as well as the owner, for the damages resulting from the accident (European Transport Safety Council, 2016, p. 20; Tanenblatt et al., 2022). Nevertheless, the question of liability must be answered if a collision occurs due to a malfunction in SDV. The malfunction of SDV may be the result of a programming error or a system failure, potentially putting several parties at risk for liability (Marchant & Lindor, 2012, p. 1328; Boeglin, 2015, p. 185). There are currently strict liability regimes in most European countries that adequately cover the vehicle holder's liability if there is an accident that is caused by SDVs (Gasser, 2012, p.64). An individual who uses a vehicle at their own expense is referred to as a vehicle holder (Bundesanzeiger I, 2021, p. 3108, s. 7). All damages resulting from operational risk could be deemed the holder's responsibility, which includes risks associated with automation, where it could be improper handling by the driver of the automated system or technical defects (Gasser, 2012, p. 1529). In this way, the owner of an SDV is therefore strictly liable for accidents caused by the vehicle, even if the owner did not commit any mistakes. The situation may be perceived as unfair by some parties. In this sense, many have argued that manufacturers should be responsible for any damages that result from a defect in their product (Reed, 2020; Tanenblatt et al., 2022).

Furthermore, as an SDT, the vehicle must make decisions when unavoidable accidents occur. Software designed for SDVs attempts to mimic the decision-making process of humans through the machine learning process, as mentioned in chapter 3.3. Nevertheless, programming guidance may entail moral dilemmas. In order to avoid the dilemma, there must be agreement on the particular dilemmas as well as a convergence of ethical guidelines and public opinions (Kallioinen et al., 2019, p. 13). However, several studies suggest that, at present, the general public is not yet fully accepting the moral decisions that machines are making (Bigman & Gray, 2018, p. 34; Kallioinen et al., 2019, p. 13). If a life-or-death situation is involved, most people would want someone else, a human, with a full mind to make the decision instead of a machine (Bigman & Gray, 2018, p. 34). It is emphasized in the German Ethical Guidelines that human life has priority over that of animals or over things and mandate that SDVs make decisions that result in less damage (BMVI, 2017, p. 11; Martínez-Díaz & Soriguera, 2018, p. 281).



In addition, in the event a vehicle is hacked, it is essential to understand who should be held responsible. With all these factors in mind, different levels of autonomy ought to be regulated differently, and new laws and regulations need to be adopted in order to clearly separate the responsibility between drivers, owners, and manufacturers. This creates an overly complex situation. It is expected that liability issues of the various parties will be significantly altered as SDVs become a part of the road transportation system. It is vital that the liability framework needs to take risks and culpability seriously in a consistent and adequate manner. Further, it is crucial to distinguish between the responsibility of the vehicle owner, the driver, and the manufacturer. This involves collaboration between insurance companies, software developers, the government, and societal stakeholders. Efforts are already underway, for instance, the EU's C-ITS Platform and EU89's ITS Action Plan, in which the need for a black box in the vehicle is deemed essential by all parties to support legal decisions in case of collision (European Transport Safety Council, 2016, p. 20; Martínez-Díaz & Soriguera, 2018, p. 281). Before moving forward, it is crucial that regulators and politicians clearly define the responsibilities and liabilities of each party to ensure that risks are distributed fairly, and victims are adequately protected.

Job Losses and Workforce Restructuring

Self-driving Trucks are capable of transforming the future of the transport industry. In the beginning, the adoption of SDTs might not appear to be a problem as these trucks can be seen as an opportunity to overcome one of the industry's most significant challenges, the driver shortage problem (Short & Murray, 2016; ITF, 2017; Fitzpatrick et al., 2017; White Paper, 2021). However, considering the long-term, widespread concerns have sparked regarding the threat of job losses for drivers, especially in the long-haul sector. The exact number is unclear, but it is estimated that thousands to millions of truck drivers may be affected when the transition occurs (ITF, 2017; Wisskirchen et al., 2017; Beede et al., 2017; Heard et al., 2018). As shown in Figure 38, there were 10.8 million people employed in transport occupations in 2020, of which 35 percent were heavy truck and bus drivers, equivalent to 3.78 million workers.



Data might not add up to 100% due to rounding

Figure 21: Transport Workers in The EU 2020

Source: (Eurostat, 2021a)

It is predicted that long-haul truck drivers may be the first to lose their jobs or have to be reallocated as the level of autonomy increases, and a truck will no longer require a driver to operate (Pettigrew et al., 2018; Slowik & Sharpe, 2018; Mohan & Vaishnav, 2022). This is regarded as a downside of this adoption. In general, the salary



of professional drivers is considered to be decent, especially in comparison with other occupations that do not require tertiary education (Pedigo & Bendix, 2017). It is possible that the socioeconomic gap between those who have received higher education and those who do not will exacerbate the loss of jobs among professional drivers (Pedigo & Bendix, 2017; Slowik & Sharpe, 2018). Typically, besides driving, truck drivers are also responsible for carrying out other duties, including loading, unloading, inspecting cargo as well as inspecting the vehicle for safety (ITF, 2017). These roles may still require human-worker to be fulfilled.

It is also possible to reassign drivers, who are now replaced by technology, to focus on short-haul, last-mile delivery or warehouses where human labor is also needed. As a result, these new roles would be a way to improve their working conditions as new roles could allow drivers to work closer to home and the drivers no longer must work at night-time. Another way to look at this problem is that adopting SDTs could create many new employment opportunities that did not exist before, in logistic terminals, or other external services connected to SDTs. There will somehow be a compensatory effect for the long-haul jobs lost from creating new and short-haul positions. New types of roles will be required, such as driver safety specialists, vehicle operations specialists who support on-road testing of AVs/SDVs, autonomous transport planners, analysts, fleet supervisors and managers, and supply chain managers (Autor, 2015; ITF, 2017; loppolo et al., 2020). These new occupations may require higher education levels or different skill sets than those required for truck drivers. There is a possibility that all currently employed workers will be required to be reskilled or upskilled.

The elimination of truck drivers would also have many adverse effects on businesses along the highway, like hotels and restaurants at every highway rest stop. There are still significant questions regarding SDTs' deployment, the social implications, and the actual effects of these technologies on real-world driving conditions. Anyways, taking steps toward addressing this problem is essential in order to prevent the adoption of SDTs from being unwelcome.

• High Investment

When it comes to freight applications, return on investment (ROI) is usually a key determinant of innovative technology adoption (Slowik & Sharpe, 2018). According to many reports, studies, and research, self-driving technologies are evidently economically beneficial (Slowik & Sharpe, 2018; Manyika et al., 2013, pp- 81-83; Kassai et al., 2020, p. 16). However, there are currently no industry-wide business cases available, and therefore ROI regarding self-driving technologies remains unknown. Nevertheless, it is likely that the new technology will be expensive to get started, particularly for the first commercially available SDTs, which implies high upfront investments. The technology for SDTs is estimated to cost between \$ 30,000 and \$ 100,000 (Bergvall & Gustavson, 2017, pp. 42-43; Engholm et al., 2020). There is a possibility that this could be a barrier to adopt this technology, particularly for smaller and mid-sized haulers, since some may not be financially able to invest in new technology, which could lead to them being pushed out of the market by larger haulers. Most smaller haulers are concerned about upfront technology costs, in contrast to larger haulers, who often to be more motivated by savings accumulated over time from economies of scale (Bevly et al., 2017; Slowik & Sharpe, 2018). In particular, if there are no government incentives to encourage the adoption of SDTs, small haulers will be pushed farther away from implementing this technology because of the high investment.

While SDTs have not yet been deployed, the impact of SDTs on real-world driving conditions, and also how these vehicles will coexist with the public and other vehicles, remains unclear. The actual outcomes of SDTs will



only be confirmed once these vehicles become feasible and practical. It is possible that more unforeseen challenges and risks could arise when SDTs are actually implemented than what were anticipated in the study. But in the meantime, considering these mentioned benefits and challenges will help the industry gain a better understanding and expectation of how technologies are adopted and their impact, as well as supporting logistics companies in managing, adapting, and integrating SDTs. It is crucial for the trucking industry and automotive manufacturers to find ways to limit and overcome the challenges it potentially encounters and achieve numerous positive outcomes with SDTs adoption to excel at the delivery of SDTs.

Summary

Status of SDTs today	- heavier weight and larger size, trucks have complex movements and
	challenging dynamics, making them harder to maneuver than regular cars.
	- SDTs need more time than Self-driving Cars to become viable.
	- many successful tests and developments around SDTs have been made
	around the world, even in Level 5.
	- the first SDTs implementation will likely be employed on long-haul routes.
Concept of Platooning	 first commercially viable application of SDTs technology.
	- allows multiple trucks to travel in close formation with a minimum safety
	distance between each fluck.
	manual controlling the lead truck.
	- this concept is level 1, because only the vehicle's speed is controlled.
	- reduce emission impacts: leading vehicles can reduce by 8 percent and up
	to 16 percent reduction for trailing vehicles.
	- the concept is still in constant development, with full autonomy expected
	by 2027.
Benefits of SDTs	- improve road safety, and reduce injuries and fatalities compared to trucks
	controlled by human drivers.
	- reduce fuel consumption and emissions.
	- solve the driver-shortage problem.
	- reduce labor costs.
	- improve overall efficiency by optimizing truck utilization.
Challenges and	- relies heavily on technology.
Drawbacks of SDTs	- vulnerable to cyber-attacks, and potentially exploitable for human
	trafficking and smuggling.
	- potential job losses, layoffs, and restructuring of the workforce.
	- high investment.
	- liabilities yet to be finalized by government bodies.



Public Perception of Self-driving Trucks

The chapter seeks to learn what the general public in the EU thinks about Self-driving Trucks and how they envision them being adopted. Presented in this chapter is an overview of public perception, along with a discussion on its importance. The study's objectives were fulfilled through a survey conducted, the results of which will be outlined in this chapter.

Introduction to Public Perception

As Slovic described in his work (2000), public perception is "the judgments make by people when asked to describe or estimate hazardous activities, situations or technologies". According to Rom et al. (2022), public perception represents the feelings that people have on a given topic at a given time based on the opinions of individuals. Considering that people do not always have an opinion on everything, public perception can be presented by those views expressed openly by members of the public (Rom et al., 2022). Public perception was also defined by Glynn et al. (2015) as the collective mind of a majority of the population that can influence an organization's policies, tactics, strategies, or actions. Public perception also reveals the level of public support and whether something is seen as a promising idea. Understanding the public's opinion is essential to directing a company's marketing efforts. Thus, public perception has a significant impact in the success of businesses or any innovative technology by supporting and encouraging its growth. Human beings tend to think in an individualistic way, so the general public is unlikely to hold a uniform opinion. The perception of each individual may shift for a variety of reasons and change over time. So, it is imperative to understand that a public perception survey can only provide an overview of what people thought at the time the survey was carried out (Rom et al., 2022). For businesses, industries, and regulators, it is necessary to research public perception, as this provides them with greater insight into the public and comprehends the wants, needs, motivations, emotions, and beliefs of the public. By taking a broader view, it will facilitate businesses, industries, and regulatory bodies to establish closer relationships with the public. Especially when implementing innovative technologies that have a significant effect on people's lives, engaging people in good faith is essential. The delivery of new technology or new products to the public can sometimes be challenging for manufacturers since the public has no existing knowledge and is unfamiliar with the technology or product (Shane, 2000; Capaldo et al., 2014). There is a substantial difference in how technology is perceived around the world (Funk et al., 2020). How technology is perceived and adopted is influenced by these beliefs and opinions.

Survey Questionnaire

The survey questionnaire consists of seven sections. The cover letter is presented in the first section. The second section asks if the participants live in the EU. The survey will end immediately if the participant does not live in the EU. The third section contained questions asking if the participant is familiar with SDVs in general and with logistics in particular. The fourth section examines how participants envision Self-driving Trucks being implemented. Participants' opinions about SDTs are collected in the fifth section of the questionnaire. The survey uses a 5-point semantic scale to allow participants to express their levels of opinion. The sixth section of the questionnaire requests participants' opinions on when they think SDTs will become a reality. Participants' age and geographic information are collected in the last section.

After the questions are designed, a backward translation technique was performed to translate the questionnaire into German, using two independent translators following the guidelines described by Brislin



(1970). Once the translation process was completed, native English and German speakers proofread and correct the survey wordings. Finally, the bilingual questionnaire was created online using Google Forms. The final survey design can be provided by the authors upon request.

Survey Results

This chapter aims to evaluate the data collected from participants in the survey. Results and interpretation of the survey are presented and discussed below, based on the responses of 256 survey participants.

Q1: Are you currently residing in Europe?

The first question aims to filter participants who do not live in the EU. This survey focuses only on perceptions of the public in the EU; therefore, when the participant does not live in the EU, the survey will end immediately for that participant.



Figure 22: Participant's Responses Regarding EU Residency

Accordingly, 247 out of 265 participants (96.5 percent) currently reside in Europe, and 247 participants would be the exact number of participants counted to satisfy the survey requirement and complete the whole survey.

Q2: Are you aware of the concept of Self-Driving Vehicles?

The purpose of this question is to determine what level of awareness survey participants have about Selfdriving Vehicles in general. To answer this question, participants do not require any technical knowledge but rather their awareness and knowledge about Self-driving Vehicles.



Figure 23: Participant's Awareness Regarding SDVs

18.6 percent of participants are extremely aware of SDVs, while the majority 43.3 percent have moderate awareness, followed by 22.3 percent of participants who are somewhat aware of SDVs. 10.5 percent of



participants are slightly aware of SDVs. Overall, that would mean more than half of the participants (18.6 percent + 43.3 percent = 61.9 percent) seem to have a relatively good understanding of SDVs. Only a small percentage of people are still unaware of SDVs.

Q3: Which purpose do you relate Self-driving Vehicles mostly to?

Self-driving Vehicles are being adopted in many industries, so this question sought to determine how participants associate them with one or more industries. Participants were asked to choose the industries they associated with SDVs in this question.





Most participants (196, which is 79.4 percent) associate SDVs with public transportation, followed by the military (129, which is 52.2 percent). The use of SDVs for good transportation also received 115 votes or 46.6 percent. In general, it can be seen that SDVs seem to find their usage in every industry.

Q4: Are you aware of Self-Driving Trucks used in Logistics?

By asking this question, the survey is trying to determine the level of awareness participants have about the potential uses of Self-driving Trucks in logistics.



Figure 25: Participant's Awareness Regarding SDTs in Logistics

There are divided opinions among participants on this question. The SDTs for logistic purposes were utterly unknown to 33.6 percent of participants. Still, a total of 42.6 percent of participants are somewhat (21.5 percent) and moderately (21.1 percent) aware of this concept. Only 6.1 percent of participants were remarkably familiar with this concept. It looks like the use of SDTs in logistics still has less awareness than the general SDVs.



Q5: How likely or unlikely do you support the Self-driving Trucks concept for logistic purposes?

The survey is asking this question in order to determine whether participants support the use of Self-driving Trucks for logistics.



Figure 26: Participant's Level of Support Regarding SDTs Usage for logistics

Most participants are in favor of the use of SDTs in logistics, with 40.1 percent considering it likely, and 18.6 percent considering it extremely likely. Meanwhile, 27.1 percent of participants feel neutral in supporting the use of SDTs for logistics. However, 5.3 percent of people do not like this idea and 8.9 percent are strongly against it. This results in 14.2 percent being dissenters, which is a notable number that must be taken into consideration.

Q6: Which route is more likely to have Self-driving Trucks for goods delivery purpose first?

The purpose of this question is to understand which routes participants anticipate will be the first to be served by Self-driving Trucks for the delivery of goods.



Figure 27: Participant's Responses Regarding First SDTs Route

Hub-to-hub is the most suitable delivery route for SDTs, selected by 47 percent of participants, followed by long-haul routes with 34 percent. Last-mile, regional and urban distribution seem to not be favored by the participants.



Q7: Which concept do you expect that companies aim to execute when Self-driving Trucks are viable?

This question tries to put participants in the role of logistic companies and ask for their opinion on what type of route they would first implement for SDTs.



von Waren an ihren endgültigen Bestimmungsort)

Figure 28: Participant's Responses Regarding the Route Companies Plan to Execute SDTs First

It is believed by most participants (81 percent) that companies will operate SDTs on long-haul routes.

Q8: Where should the Self-driving Vehicles operate?

81%

This question asks participants for their opinion on which lanes or areas participants would prefer Self-driving Vehicles to operate. Indirectly, this question tries to find out whether people are comfortable sharing the road with or driving next to this type of vehicle.





The opinions of participants on this question were divided. 39.3 percent of participants would like SDVs to operate separately in dedicated lanes. 29.6 percent of participants feel comfortable sharing the same lane with these types of vehicles. Interestingly, another 27.9 percent prefer SDVs to operate on a new network designed exclusively for these vehicles. These results suggest that 67.2 percent (39.3 percent + 27.9 percent) of participants are unwilling to drive next to a SDV or share the same road with one.



Q9: Who should be liable when a Self-driving Truck causes an accident?

Participants were asked this question to collect their opinion about liability in accidents involving Self-driving Truck.





Figure 30: Participant's Responses Regarding SDTs' Liability in Case of Accident

The question of responsibility for driverless vehicles remains a controversial topic for the public, as reflected in the responses. Many participants (38.1 percent) believe that the technology provider should take responsibility when a SDT causes an accident. 24.3 percent of participants believe that the manufacturer should be responsible, while the other 23.1 percent believe it should be the owner who takes responsibility. Furthermore, among participants, 14.6 percent feel that the vehicle's quality controller should be responsible in the event of accidents.

Q10: Do you think that technological systems could make better decisions and drive better than human drivers?

This question is intended to determine whether participants trust technology to make better decisions and thus drive better than humans.



Figure 31: Participant's Responses Regarding the Safety of Self-driving Technology

Nearly half of the participants (49 percent) believe that intelligent machines can make better decisions and drive better than human drivers. 23.5 percent of participants disagreed, followed by 27.5 percent who could not make up their minds.



Q11: How concerned would you feel when participating in road traffic with Self-driving Trucks?

This question aims to determine the concern level of people sharing roads with Self-driving Trucks.

11. How concerned would you feel when participating in road traffic with **Self-driving Trucks**?

Wie besorgt würden Sie sein, wenn Sie Teilnehmer eines Straßenverkehrs wären, an dem auch selbstfahrenden LKWs teilnehmen?

247 responses





In the survey, only 10.1 percent of participants were not concerned at all about sharing road traffic with SDTs. There is 13.4 percent of participants who indicate they are extremely concerned, followed by 20.6 percent who are moderately concerned, and 36 percent who are somewhat concerned. That results in a total close to 70% of people with concern when sharing road with SDTs.

Q12: To what extent do you agree or disagree with these following statements:

This question tries to gain insight into how the public views the use of Self-driving Trucks for long-haul deliveries.

- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will lead to faster delivery



Figure 33: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Faster Delivery



Faster delivery is one important expectation of customers and an ultimate goal of logistics companies nowadays, and SDTs could play a role in achieving this. There was 78 percent of participants who either strongly agreed or agreed with it. The statement was disagreed with by a total of 7 percent of participants.

Lead to more frequent delivery

- The usage of SDTs for Long-haul delivery will lead to more frequent delivery



Figure 34: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to more Frequent Delivery

79 percent of participants "agreed" (58 percent) or "strongly agreed" (21 percent) with this statement. While only 8 percent of participants "disagreed" (4 percent) or "strongly disagreed" (4 percent). The remaining 13 percent of participants had a neutral view of it.

- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will lead to lower shipping prices



Lead to lower shipping prices Führt zu niedrigeren Versandpreisen

Figure 35: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Lower Shipping Prices

There was a mixed response to the above statement among the survey participants. In total, 52 percent of participants agreed with this statement, of which 34 percent agreed, and 18 percent strongly agreed. The percentage of participants with neutral opinions was 16 percent, while the percentage of those with



disagreements was 32 percent, "strongly disagreed" (20 percent), and "disagreed" (12 percent). There is a slight tendency toward disagreement with the statement in the responses.

Lead to safer road traffic

- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will lead to safer road traffic





This statement was agreed upon by 37 percent of participants and strongly agreed upon by 26 percent. There were only nine percent of participants who disagreed with the statement and six percent who strongly disagreed, this means that 15 percent of participants do not believe that SDTs could make roads safer. The neutral opinion was expressed by 22 percent of participants.

- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will lead to fuelconsumption efficiency



Figure 37: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Fuel-consumption Efficiency

The statement is supported by 40 percent of participants and strongly supported by 35 percent of participants. The statement was disagreed with by only 8 percent of participants, and 1 percent strongly disagreed with it. The neutral opinion was shared by 16 percent of participants.



- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will be environmentally friendly



Figure 38: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Will Be Environmentally Friendly

The opinions of participants regarding the environmental benefits of SDTs were similar. In total, 70 percent of participants agreed with this statement, of which 36 percent agreed and 34 percent strongly agreed. Responses with neutral opinions accounted for 17 percent of participants, while the percentage of those with disagreements was 13 percent, "strongly disagreed" (2 percent), and "disagreed" (11 percent).

- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will lead to an improvement in drivers' working conditions





Figure 39: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Better Working Conditions

The results of this question indicate mixed opinions regarding the improvement of drivers' working conditions through the use of SDTs. 38 percent of participants agreed with the statement, and 13 percent strongly agreed with it. There is a slight tendency towards disagreement in the responses. According to the survey, 18 percent and 8 percent of participants disagree with the statement and strongly disagree with it, respectively.

- The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery will lead to layoff to current drivers





Figure 40: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Lead to Layoff

The majority of participants "agreed" (32 percent) or "strongly agreed" (47 percent) that SDTs will result in layoffs of current drivers in long-haul deliveries. There were only eight percent of participants who disagreed (4 percent) or strongly disagreed (4 percent). This statement is neutral to 13 percent of participants.

The usage of Self-driving Trucks for Long-haul delivery can be hacked



Figure 41: Participant's Level of Agreement/Disagreement on SDTs Can Be Hacked

This statement received consensus from participants. In most responses, participants either "agreed" (32 percent) or "strongly agreed" (51 percent) that SDTs can be hacked. Overall, only five percent of participants disagreed (3 percent) or strongly disagreed (2 percent).

Q13: Which one for you is the most important benefit of Self-driving Trucks?

Self-driving Trucks offer several benefits to society, and this question aims to determine which benefits the public value most. The answer to this question may provide insight into the motivation behind the public's support for SDTs.



13. Which one for you is the most important benefit of Self-driving Trucks?
 Welcher der unten aufgeführten Vorteile von selbstfahrenden LKWs ist für Sie am wichtigsten?
 247 responses





The result shows motivation behind faster delivery (44.5%) has highest expectation, followed by higher road safety (20.6%) and lower traffic congestion (18.6%).

Q14: When do you expect Self-driving Trucks to be practical?

This question aims to assess when people expect Self-driving Trucks to be a reality.



Figure 43: Participant's Responses Regarding When SDTs are Expected to Be Practical

• SDTs are expected by almost half of the participants (45.7 percent) to be practical by 2030, followed by 36 percent to be practical by the year 2035. Interestingly, 6.9 percent of participants still have doubts about viable SDTs and think this technology will never be implemented.

Q15: Which generation are you?

The participants were asked to select their age group.



Figure 44: Participant's Age Range



The online nature of the survey enabled the survey to capture responses from individuals across all age groups. 32.8 percent of participants were a part of the Millennials group. At the same time, Gen X contributed 30.4 percent of the participants to the survey. A total of 24.3 percent of participants were from Gen Z and 10.9 percent from Boomers II. Among the participants, there is also a tiny percentage of Boomers I and Gen Alpha joined the survey.

Q16: Which of the following best describes the area where you live?

The question asked the participants to select where they currently reside.



Figure 45: Participant's Living Area

56.7 percent of participants lived in the city, and the percentage of participants living in small towns was 31.6 percent. The remainder, 11.7 percent, live in the countryside.

Key Findings

The key findings are outlined below based on the survey results:

- The participants were highly aware of the existence of SDVs (94.7 percent) and can associate SDVs with many industries, especially public, military, and good transportation. The use of SDTs in logistics appeared to have lower awareness than SDVs in general.
- Most participants believed that intelligent machines would perform better in decision-making and could drive better than humans.
- The majority of participants (85.5 percent) accepted the use of SDTs in logistics, but still a considerable number (14.2 percent of the participants) was against it.
- The participants found Hub-to-hub and long-haul to be the most suitable routes for the first implementation of SDTs.
- SDTs were generally viewed as beneficial for long-haul deliveries, with numerous advantages being acknowledged by the participants. SDTs would lead to faster delivery, higher productivity, with improvement in road safety. There was an overall agreement among the participants that SDTs in longhaul delivery would help reduce fuel consumption and contribute positively to the environment. From the



participants' perspective, the primary motivation for implementing SDTs were faster delivery and a safer driving experience.

- Most of the participants were aware of the challenges associated with SDTs' implementation, such as the
 possibility of workforce layoffs and the vulnerability to cyber-attacks. Also, not everyone agreed that using
 SDTs could lower the shipping costs for consumers.
- The majority (70 percent) of participants were concerned about sharing the same road with SDTs and the majority (67.2 percent) of participants suggested having SDVs in general, operating on dedicated lanes or an explicitly dedicated network.
- There was a controversy among participants' opinion regarding the liability for accidents caused by SDTs.
- Most participants anticipated the SDTs in real life by the year 2030-2035.

Discussion and Conclusion

As a way to further understand SDTs operations and their potential contributions to logistics, five research questions were outlined. After reviewing a wide range of literature and conducting a survey, the following summarized answers can be provided to the research questions:

Question 1. Self-Driving Vehicles: what they are, their levels of automation, and their technology.

The study examines what Self-driving Vehicles are, and reviews six standardized levels of autonomy that the Society of Automotive Engineers (SAE) has established. An SDV is one that is driven by an intelligent machine which operates independently without human intervention. The study highlights some real-world applications of SDVs across various industries, including consumer, public transport, and automotive sectors.

Question 2. Self-driving Trucks: what they are, their growth, and their significance

As a special form of Self-Driving Vehicle, a Self-driving Truck is one operated by an intelligent machine and can do so independently without human intervention. Due to the heavier weight and larger size of the truck, the technology and sensors used in SDTs are much more complex compared to passenger vehicles. Hence, SDTs require further development and more thorough testing. However, there have recently been several breakthrough developments in regard to SDTs, promising a realistic implementation in the near future. Truck Platooning is one of the first commercially viable applications of SDTs technology which allows multiple trucks to travel in close formation with a minimum safety distance between each truck. The use of Truck Platooning has been proven to enhance traffic safety and mobility while lowering fuel consumption. A few examples have also been described in the study to illustrate how SDTs are being tested and implemented in practice.

Question 3. In what ways do Self-driving Trucks create opportunities for the trucking industry?

The study points out four significant benefits of SDT for the trucking industry:

- (1) improved road safety through innovative technologies and elimination of human error
- (2) enhanced fuel efficiency and reduced emissions of trucks, thereby making the trucking industry cleaner and more environmentally friendly



- (3) reduced operational costs in terms of fuel efficiency and accident-related costs (maintenance expenses, medical treatment, delays expenses, damage costs, vehicle downtime etc.). Over time, Self-driving Trucks might significantly reduce labor costs in the trucking industry by reducing the need of human drivers.
- (4) improved operational efficiency SDT can operate longer, travel farther distances with minimum break, allowing trucks to be more fully utilized.

Question 4. What are the challenges and barriers Self-driving Trucks may encounter?

There are four substantial drawbacks that Self-driving Trucks potentially encounter:

- (1) security risks since SDTs are operated by an intelligent machine that does not require human intervention, which makes it susceptible to cyber- (and potentially other) attacks.
- (2) yet to be finalized regulation over the liability for accidents involving SDTs.
- (3) job losses and workforce restructuring while SDT could help reduce labor costs, it causes downsizing of the driver workforce thereby putting millions of truck drivers at risk of being transferred or losing their jobs or being transferred.
- (4) high upfront investment It is expected that the investment for self-driving technology will be high in the early adoption phases, which prevents many hauler companies from affording this innovative technology.

Moreover, there is the possibility that unknown or uanticipated risks could be introduced when the first commercial SDTs become available.

Question 5. What is the EU public perception toward adopting Self-driving Trucks in the transportation of goods on public roads?

The survey results indicated that public awareness of SDTs was lower than the awareness of general SDVs. The majority of the participants viewed faster delivery as the most significant benefit of SDTs, followed by improvement in road safety, less traffic congestion, and less impact on the environment. They looked forward to the implementation of SDTs in logistics; however, they were uncomfortable and concerned about sharing the road with those machines. Most of the participants suggested having these vehicles operate on dedicated lanes or an explicitly dedicated network. Also, there were different options about who should be held accountable for accidents caused by SDTs. The results revealed that there were a considerable number of participants who are still against the use of SDTs.

For some concluding thoughts: Like many other industries, the logistics industry is experiencing a technological revolution, which offers both opportunities and poses challenges at the same time. The transportation industry in logistics has been facing recurrent and increasing problems related to human truck drivers. There are not enough truck drivers to accommodate market demands, and the shortage is expected to worsen in the future, making a convincing case for the rapid introduction of SDT. In addition, the regulations pertaining to the restriction of driving time, which set the utilization limit of human drivers, make this problem more challenging to resolve. Self-driving Trucks can be a potential solution to replace human drivers and are anticipated to have a major impact on future logistics and transportation. In recent years, several breakthroughs in technologies and adjustments in laws and regulations related to SDVs and SDTs (which were excluded from the scope of this study) have been made, which promise a realistic implementation of SDTs in the near future. In the study, the use of Self-driving Trucks is demonstrated to enhance future logistics and mobility by making them safer, cleaner, and more efficient. The combination of several innovative technologies now allows Self-driving Trucks



to maneuver the vehicle autonomously, respond quicker and more accurately to traffic conditions, and be more consistent. By making fewer "human errors", such as those resulting from fatigue, distraction, or sickness, road traffic safety will be enhanced. In the long term, fuel efficiency is also improved, and externalities are reduced, which are beneficial to both society and the environment. Self-driving Trucks can achieve higher utilization and productivity, unlocking new opportunities for suppliers and bringing benefits to consumers. While Self-driving Trucks have several advantages to offer, there are some drawbacks and concerns which need to be addressed, such as cybersecurity concerns, liability debates, and high up-front investments. The side impact of a successful SDT implementation on the existence of the truck driver workforce cannot be neglected.

According to the survey results, the EU public seems to show a positive attitude toward this innovative technology and expects its implementation in the near future, but there are still expressed concerns about safety, security, and its social impacts. In particular, the expressed reluctance to share the roads with SDT's must be seen as a wake-up call for the future producers of these vehicles as well as public policy-makers. Piloting and later releasing this technology must be in line with public acceptance, thus a broad-based information campaign must complement the process, covering the technology itself, its potential benefits to everyone, and how the potential negative impacts are dealt with. The sheer size and therefore potential dangers of these machines seems to be at least in the back of respondents' minds and must be dealt with proactively and honestly for the benefits to be harvested. A separate infrastructure for SDTs is highly unlikely to be spatially and economically viable, therefore we must find ways to accommodate them, safely and as an integral part, into our daily mobility of the future.

Limitations and Recommendations

As a future-oriented topic, it is very intriguing to research but challenging to locate relevant literature. There is a limited amount of data that is available to study the effects of Self-driving Trucks in depth, where most existing data and studies on Self-driving Vehicles are theoretical or hypothetical.

As of the time this study was conducted, no SDTs have been commercialized. Consequently, it is difficult to accurately estimate the price or cost of operating one, so the economies of SDTs are not included in the study.

Most likely, all the participants of the conducted survey have never encountered or experienced SDTs. These participants might only become aware of these types of vehicles through newspapers or other media platforms. Consequently, it could be possible for the participants to be biased in answering some of the survey questions because the concept may be unfamiliar to them. Despite attempts to reach all EU residents, the conducted survey was only available in English and German, making it only accessible or limited to those who speak these two languages.

Finally, several recommendations can be provided for further research on SDTs in order to facilitate the technology's successful implementation in the future:

- More detailed research on how self-driving systems can be protected from cyberattacks and other potential vulnerabilities of the technology, including theft, sabotage or terrorism.
- Further study or research should be conducted on preventing SDTs from being used for illegal transport, such as human trafficking and human smuggling.



- Laws and regulations should be further refined and extended to ensure all aspects of automated driving are covered, such as a concrete harmonized regulatory system between all European countries while being flexible enough to foster innovation and deployment without compromising the public interest.
- Further study or research should be conducted on the effects and consequences of laying off and restructuring driver workforces to society as a result of SDTs' implementation.
- Further study or research should be conducted to examine the actual costs of implementing Self-driving Trucks and their overall economic viability.
- Further study or research should be conducted to discover why people perceive SDVs to drive better than humans, increasing road safety, yet do not want to share the road with them.



Bibliography

Alam, A. (2014). Fuel-Efficient Heavy-Duty Vehicle Platooning. KTH: Doctoral Thesis in Automatic Control.

- American Trucking Association. (2015). Automated Driving and Platooning Issues and Opportunities. Retrieved 8 July 2022, from ATA Technology and Maintenance Council: https://travel.report/Resources/Whitepapers/b57f5007-ad9b-4ac4-a82fa451083bf910_ITFVHA15_USA_FutureTruck_ADP_TF_WhitePaper_Draft_Final_TF_Approved_Sept_2015.pd f
- Assing, K. (2004). Unfallgeschehen mit schweren Lkw über 12 t. Mensch und Sicherheit.
- Atasayar, H., Blass, P., & Kaiser, S. (2022). Truck Platooning Worldwide. In *Energy-Efficient and Semi-automated Truck Platooning* (pp. 13-19). Springer International Publishing.
- Audi Technology Portal. (n.d.). *Park assists [Image]*. Retrieved 1 June 2022, from https://www.audi-technologyportal.de/en/electrics-electronics/driver-assistant-systems/park-assist.
- Autor, D. H. (2015). Why Are There Still So Many Jobs? The History and Future of Workplace Automation. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 29(3), 3-30.
- Autotraveler. (2022). *Fuel prices in Europe in May 2022 [Graph]*. Retrieved September 26, 2022, from Autotraveler: https://autotraveler.ru/en/spravka/fuel-price-in-europe.html#.YqTg4uxBy3K
- AXA UK. (2015). The Future of Driverless Haulage. AXA UK.
- B, A., & Vijayaramachandran, M. (2020). Use of CNN(YOLO) in Self Driving vehicles. *IOSR Journal of Computer Engineering* (*IOSR-JCE*), 22(5), 35-40.
- Barcik, R. (2020). *Logistics 4.0 The current state and future challenges*. Retrieved 11 May 2022, from Silesian University of Technology Publishing House: http://managementpapers.polsl.pl/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/147-Barcik-R.pdf
- Barleta, E. P., Pérez, G., & Sánchez, R. J. (2019). *Industry 4.0 and the emergence of Logistics 4.0*. Retrieved 27 June 2022, from cepal.org: https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45455/1/S200008_en.pdf
- Barreto, L., Amaral, A., & Pereira, T. (2017). Industry 4.0 implications in logistics: an overview. *Procedia Manufacturing,* 13, 1245-1252.
- Bartevyan, L. (2016). Industry 4.0 Summary Report. Frankfurt am Main: Deutsche Landwirtschafts-Gesellschaft.
- Beede, D., Powers, R., & Ingram, C. (2017). The Employment Impact of Autonomous Vehicles. SSRN Electronic Journal.
- Bergvall, J., & Gustavson, C. (2017). The Economic Impact of Autonomous Vehicles in the Logistics Industry. *Master's Thesis in Business Administration.* Jönköping University.
- Berns, M., Townsend, Z. K., Balagopal, B., Reeves, M., Hopkins, M., & Kruschwitz, N. (2009). *The Business of Sustainability*. Retrieved 3 August 2022, from MIT Sloan Management Review: ttps://sloanreview.mit.edu/projects/thebusiness-of-sustainability/
- Bevly, D., Murray, C., Lim, A., Turochy, R., Sesek, R., Smith, S., . . . Bishop, R. (2017). Heavy Truck Cooperative Adaptive Cruise Control: Evaluation, Testing, and Stakeholder Engagement for Near Term Deployment: Phase Two Final Report. *Auburn University*.
- Bhat, A. (2017). Autonomous Vehicles: A Perspective of Past and Future Trends. *International Journal of Engineering Technology Science and Research*, 4(10), 2394-3386.
- Bigman, Y. E., & Gray, K. (2018). People are Averse to Machines Making Moral Decisions.



- BMVI. (2017). *Ethics Commision Automated and Connected Driving*. Federal Ministry of Transport and Digital Infrastructure.
- Boeglin, J. (2015). The costs of self-driving cars: reconciling freedom and privacy with tort liability in autonomous vehicle regulation. *Yale Journal of Law & Technology*, *17*(1), 171+.
- Brislin, R. (1970). Back-Translation for Cross-Cultural Research. Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology, 1(3), 185-216.
- Broughton, J., Brandstatter, C., Yannis, G., Evgenikos, P., Papantoniou, P., Candappa, N., . . . Haddak, M. (2012). *Traffic Safety Basic Facts 2012*. European Commision.
- Bundesanzeiger. (2021). Bundesgesetzblatt Jahrgang 2021 Teil | Nr. 48, ausgegeben zu Bonn am 27. Juli 2021
- Bundesanzeiger. (2022). Bundesgesetzblatt Jahrgang 2022 Teil I Nr. 22, ausgegeben zu Bonn am 30. Juni 2022. AFGBV
- Capaldo, A., Lavie, D., & Petruzzelli, A. M. (2014). Knowledge Maturity and the Scientific Value of Innovations: The Roles of Knowledge Distance and Adoption. *Journal of Management*, *43*(2), 503-533.
- CBS News. (2022). What's the status of self-driving cars? There has been progress, but safety questions remain. Retrieved June 13, 2022, from https://www.cbsnews.com/news/self-driving-cars-status-progress-technology-safety/
- Chan, E. (2016). SARTRE Automated Platooning Vehicles. In Towards Innovative Freight and Logistics.
- Chan, P. K., & Lippmann, R. P. (2006). Machine Learning for Computer Security. *Journal of Machine Learning Research* 7, 2669-2672.
- Chatzipanagiotis, M., & Leloudas, G. (2020). Automated Vehicles and Third-Party Liability: A European Perspective. SSRN Electronic Journal 2020, 109-199.
- Connected Automated Driving Europe. (2022). *Regulations and Policies*. Retrieved 21 August 2022, from Connected Automated Driving Europe ARCADE Project is funded by the European Union Horizon 2020 Work Programme: https://www.connectedautomateddriving.eu/regulation-and-policies/world-wide-harmonization/
- Copsey, S., Christie, N., Drupsteen, L., Kampen, J. v., & Kuijt-Evers, L. (2010). *A review of accidents and injuries to road transport drivers*. European Agency for Safety and Health at Work (EU-OSHA).
- Costello, B. (2017). *Truck Driver Shortage Analysis 2017*. American Trucking Associations.
- Council of the European Union. (2006). Regulation (EC) No 561/2006 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 March 2006 on the harmonisation of certain social legislation relating to road transport and amending Council Regulations (EEC) No 3821/85 and (EC) No 2135/98 and repealing Co.
- Council of the European Union. (2022). *Timeline EU restrictive measures against Russia over Ukraine*. Retrieved 26 September 2022 from Council of the European Union: https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-overukraine/history-restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/
- D'Orazio, M., Bittersohl, C., Rasovsky, M., & Kraus, R. (2020). *Refueling Automated and Autonomous Trucks Challenges and Opportunities.* Retrieved 7 July 2022, from White Paper - Umlaut: https://www.umlaut.com/uploads/documents/2020-02-06-Refueling-automated-and-autonomoustrucks.pdf
- Datentechnick, S. (2007). A Scientific Study "ETAC" European Truck Accident Causation. Retrieved 22 May 2022, from International Road Transport Union: https://www.iru.org/sites/default/files/2016-01/en-2007-etac-study.pdf
- Davenport, T., Guha, A., Grewal, D., & Bressgott, T. (2020). How artificial intelligence will change the future of marketing. Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science, 48, 24–42.



- Decae, R. (2021). *Annual statistical report on road safety in the EU 2021*. European Road Safety Observatory. European Commission.
- Demirdöğen, S. (2020). Chapter 24: Digital Transition Process in Logistics. In A. P. Asst. Prof. Dr. Gözde Mert, & A. P. Yılmaz (Eds.), *Data, Information and Knowledge Management* (pp. 491-518). 'Nobel Bilimsel Eserler'.
- Department for Transport (DfT). (2010). *The Benefits of Operating Electric Vehicles in an Urban Environment*. Retrieved 30 September 2022, from Freight Best Practice Scotland: https://www.transport.gov.scot/media/14388/the_benefits_of_operating_an_electrical_vehicle_in_an_urb an_environment.pdf
- DHL White Paper. (2021). Eco-mmerce. How Online Retail Can Build the Sustainable Supply Chain of Tomorrow. DHL White Paper.
- DHL. (2022). *What exactly is Logistic 4.0 all about?* Retrieved 1 Oct 2022, from DHL: https://www.dhl.com/discover/enau/news-resources/what-exactly-is-logistics-4-0-all-about
- Dima, F. (2019). Fully autonomous vehicles in the EU: Opportunity or threat? Master's thesis University of Twente.
- Dominic, D., Chawri, S., Eustice, R. M., Ma, D., & Weimerskirch, A. (2016). Risk Assessment for Cooperative Automated Driving. *the 2nd ACM Workshop on Cyber-Physical Systems Security and Privacy*, (pp. 47–58). Vienna.
- Donnelly, J. (2021). *MAN, and HHLA present autonomous Hamburg TruckPilot findings at ITS World Congress*. Retrieved 9 August 2022, from Port Technology: https://www.porttechnology.org/news/man-and-hhla-presentautonomous-hamburg-truckpilot-findings-at-its-world-congress/
- Driver and Vehicle Standards Agency. (2020). *Drivers' hours and tachographs: goods vehicles [Figure]*. Retrieved 19 May 2022, from Gov.uk: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/drivers-hours-goods-vehicles/1-eu-and-aetr-rules-on-drivers-hours
- Einride. (2022a). New Type of Vehicle Developed by Einride Gets NHTSA Approval to Operate on US Public Road. Retrieved 1 Oct 2022, from Einride - Press Release: https://www.einride.tech/press/einride-gets-nhtsaapproval/
- Einride. (2022b). *Einride Goes Live in Germany Introduces a New Generation of Shipping Technology*. Retrieved 1 Oct 2022, from Einride Press Release: https://www.einride.tech/press/einride-germany/
- eMarketer. (2022). *Retail e-commerce sales worldwide from 2014 to 2025 (in billion U.S. dollars) [Graph]*. Retrieved 9 May 2022, from Statista: https://www.statista.com/statistics/379046/worldwide-retail-e-commerce-sales/
- Embark Trucks Inc. (2022). Embark Trucks Completes Industry-First Autonomous Testing in Winter Conditions. Retrieved 3 August 2022, from globenewswire: https://www.globenewswire.com/newsrelease/2022/05/09/2438689/0/en/Embark-Trucks-Completes-Industry-First-Autonomous-Testing-in-Winter-Conditions.html
- Engholm, A., Pernesta, A., & Kristoffersson, I. (2020). Cost Analysis of Driverless Truck Operations. *Transportation Research Record Journal of the Transportation Research Board*.
- Engström, J., Bishop, R., Shladover, S. E., Murphy, M. C., O'Rourke, L., Voege, T., . . . Demato, D. (2018). Deployment of Automated Trucking: Challenges and Opportunities. In *Road Vehicle Automation* (pp. 149–162). Springer.
- Etherington, D. (2019). Over 1,400 self-driving vehicles are now in testing by 80+ companies across the US. Retrieved 13 June 2022 from https://techcrunch.com/2019/06/11/over-1400-self-driving-vehicles-are-now-in-testing-by-80-companies-across-the-u-

s/?guccounter=1&guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQAAAIUzJU_O 95OS9G_SA3VkSMMmS_phNJuTWMFbgS63GtS9r2Sq9qylV9QkS



- Eurofound. (2021). *Relative calm on the industrial action front in 2020*. Retrieved 3 August 2022, from Eurofound: https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/publications/article/2021/relative-calm-on-the-industrial-action-front-in-2020
- Europea Commisssion. (2018). Regulation (EU) 2018/858 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 30 May 2018 on the approval and market surveillance of motor vehicles and their trailers, and of systems, components and separate technical units intended for such vehicles, amending Regulations (EC) No 715/2007 and (EC) No 595/2009 and repealing Directive 2007/46/EC (Text with EEA relevance.)
- European Automobile Manufacturers' Association (ACEA). (2021). *Fact sheet: trucks*. Retrieved 25 September 2022, from ACEA: https://www.acea.auto/files/trucks_fact_sheet_ACEA.pdf
- European Commision. (2020). Handbook on the external costs of transport Version 2019 1.1. European Commision.
- European Commission. (2017). Connected and Automated Transport. Brussels.
- European Commisssion. (2019). Regulation (EU) 2019/2144 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 November 2019 on type-approval requirements for motor vehicles and their trailers, and systems, components and separate technical units intended for such vehicles, as regards their general safety and the protection of vehicle occupants and vulnerable road users, amending Regulation (EU) 2018/858 of the European Parliament and of the Council and repealing Regulations (EC) No 78/2009, (EC) No 79/2009 and (EC) No 661/2009 of the European Parliament and of the Council and Commission Regulations (EC) No 631/2009, (EU) No 406/2010, (EU) No 672/2010, (EU) No 1003/2010, (EU) No 1005/2010, (EU) No 1008/2010, (EU) No 1009/2010, (EU) No 19/2011, (EU) No 109/2011, (EU) No 458/2011, (EU) No 65/2012, (EU) No 130/2012, (EU) No 347/2012, (EU) No 351/2012, (EU) No 1230/2012 and (EU) 2015/166
- European Commisssion. (2021). World Forum for Harmonization of Vehicle Regulations. 183rd session. ECE/TRANS/WP.29/1157
- European Commisssion. (2022a). Amending Annexes I, II, IV and V to Regulation (EU) 2018/858 of the European Parliament and of the Council as regards the technical requirements for vehicles produced in unlimited series, vehicles produced in small series, fully automated vehicles produced in small series and special purpose vehicles, and as regards software update. C (2022) 3823 final
- European Commisssion. (2022b). ANNEXES to the Commission Implementing Regulation laying down rules for the application of Regulation (EU) 2019/2144 of the European Parliament and of the Council as regards uniform procedures and technical specifications for the type-approval of the automated driving system (ADS) of fully automated vehicles. European Commisssion. C (2022) 5402 final.
- European Road Transport Research Advisory Council (ETRAC). (2015). *Automated Driving Roadmap*. Retrieved 1 Oct 2022, from https://www.ertrac.org/uploads/documentsearch/id38/ERTRAC_Automated-Driving-2015.pdf
- European Transport Safety Council. (2016). *Prioritising the Safety Potential of Automated Driving in Europe.* Retrieved 15 August 2022, from European Transport Safety Council: https://etsc.eu/wpcontent/uploads/2016_automated_driving_briefing_final.pdf
- European Union. (2009). *Promote Chauffeur II*. Retrieved 8 July 2022, from European Commission: https://trimis.ec.europa.eu/project/promote-chauffeur-ii
- Europol. (2016). *Trafficking in human beings in the EU*. The Hague: Europol.
- Eurostat. (2015). *Glossary: Kyoto basket*. Retrieved 3 August 2022, from Europa: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statisticsexplained/index.php?title=Glossary:Kyoto_basket#:~:text=The%20Kyoto%20basket%20encompasses%20t he,sulphur%20hexafluoride%20(SF6).



- Eurostat. (2021a). *Almost 29 transport workers per 1 000 people in the EU*. Retrieved 17 August 2022, from Eurostat: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20210923-2
- Eurostat. (2021b). *Road freight transport statistics*. Retrieved 25 September 2022, from Eurostat: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Road_freight_transport_statistics
- Eurostat. (2022a). EU imports of energy products recent developments. Eurostat. Retrieved 31 May 2022
- Eurostat. (2022b). Energy inflation rate continues upward hike, hits 27% [Graph]. Eurostat.
- Eurostat. (2022c). *Shedding light on energy in the EU: From where do we import energy?* Retrieved 29 May 2022 from Eurostat: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/cache/infographs/energy/bloc-2c.html#carouselControls?lang=en
- Eurostat. (2022d). *Freight transport statistics modal split*. Retrieved 25 September 2022, from Eurostat: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Freight_transport_statistics_-_modal_split
- Evers, C., & Auerbach, K. (2005). Verhaltensbezogene Ursachen schwerer Lkw-Unfälle. In *Berichte der Bundesanstalt für Straßenwesen*. Bundesanstalt für Straßenwesen.
- Fitzpatrick, D., Cordahi, G., O'Rourke, L., Ross, C., Kumar, A., & Bevly, D. (2017). *Challenges to CV and AV Applications in Truck Freight Operations*. Washington: Transporation Research Board (TRB).
- Flämig, H. (2016). Autonomous Vehicles and Autonomous Driving in Freight Transport. In *Autonomous Driving*. Berlin: Springer.
- Flämig, H. (2021). Luft- und Klimabelastung durch Güterverkehr. Forschungs Informations System.
- Folkers, A., Rick, M., & Büskens, C. (2019). Controlling an Autonomous Vehicle with Deep Reinforcement Learning. *IEEE Intelligent Vehicles Symposium*, *IV*, 2025-2031.
- Funk, C., Tyson, A., Kennedy, B., & Johnson, C. (2020). *Science and Scientists Held in High Esteem Across Global Publics.* Pew Research Center.
- Future Bridge. (2020). *Autonomous Trucks A Revolution for the Logistics Sector*. Retrieved 1 July 2022, from https://www.futurebridge.com/industry/perspectives-mobility/autonomous-trucks-a-revolution-for-the-logistics-sector/?print=print
- Galindo, L. D. (2016). *The Challenges of Logistics 4.0 for the Supply Chain Management and the Information Technology.* Retrieved 20 June 2022, from Norwegian University of Science and Technology: https://ntnuopen.ntnu.no/ntnuxmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2396477/15993_FULLTEXT.pdf?sequence=1andisAllowed=y
- Garsten, E. (2022). *Einride Gets Go-Ahead for Driverless Electric Trucks on Public Roads*. Retrieved 3 August 2022, from Forbes: https://www.forbes.com/sites/edgarsten/2022/06/23/einride-gets-go-ahead-for-driverless-truckson-public-roads/?sh=f834e66ac0c7
- Gasser, T. M. (2012). Legal Issues of Driver Assistance Systems and Autonomous Driving. In *Handbook of Intelligent Vehicles*. London: Springer.
- Germany Trade & Invest. (2022). *Logistics Industry in Germany*. Retrieved 20 June 2022, from Germany Trade & Invest: https://www.gtai.de/en/invest/industries/services/logistics
- Ghosh, A., Sufian, A., Sultana, F., Chakrabarti, A., & De, D. (2020). Fundamental Concepts of Convolutional Neural Network. In *Recent Trends and Advances in Artificial Intelligence and Internet of Things.*
- Glynn, C. J., Herbst, S., Lindeman, M., & O'Keefe, G. J. (2015). Public Opinion. New York: Avalon Publishing.



- Grigorescu, S. M., Trasnea, B., Cocias, T., & Macesanu, G. (2019). A survey of deep learning techniques for autonomous driving. *Journal of Field Robotics*, *37*(8), 1-25.
- Guerrero-ibanez, J. A., Zeadally, S., & Contreras-Castillo, J. (2015). Integration challenges of intelligent transportation systems with connected vehicle, cloud computing, and internet of things technologies. IEEE Wireless Communications.
- Heard, B., Taiebat, M., Xu, M., & Miller, S. A. (2018). Sustainability implications of connected and autonomous vehicles for the food supply chain. *Resources Conservation and Recycling*, *128*, 22-24.
- Heutger, M., & Kückelhaus, M. (2014). Self- Driving Vehicles in Logistic. A DHL Perspective on Implications and Use Cases for the Logistics Industry. Retrieved 20 May 2022, from DHL Trend Research: https://www.dhl.com/discover/content/dam/dhl/downloads/interim/full/dhl-self-driving-vehicles.pdf
- Hoffmann, G. (2009). Verbundprojekt KONVOI: Entwicklung und Untersuchung des Einsatzes von elektronisch gekoppelten Lkw-Konvois. WABCO Development GmbH.
- Horne, J., & Reyner, L. A. (1995). Sleep related vehicle accidents. BMJ Clinical Research, 310(6979), 565–567.
- Hussain, R., & Zeadally, S. (2018). Autonomous Cars: Research Results, Issues, and Future Challenges. IEEE Communications Surveys & Tutorials.
- Interempresas. (n.d.). *Automatic guidance systems: two tractors, a driver [Image]*. Retrieved 13 June 2022, from https://www.interempresas.net/Wine/Companies-Products/Product-Automatic-guidance-systems-Fendt-GuideConnect-95424.html
- International Road Transport Union (IRU). (2021). *New IRU survey shows driver shortages to soar in 2021*. Retrieved 15 May 2022, from International Road Transport Union: https://www.iru.org/news-resources/newsroom/newiru-survey-shows-driver-shortages-soar-2021
- International Transport Forum (ITF). (2017). *Managing Transition Driverless Road Freight Transport*. Paris: International Transport Forum.
- Ioppolo, R., Deshpande, A., Hoorens, S., & Gunashekar, S. (2020). *Digital Age: Autonomous transport devices: Implications of game-changing technologies in the services sector in Europe*. Brussels: Eurofound.
- Isaac, M. (2016). *Self-Driving Truck's First Mission: A 120-Mile Beer Run*. Retrieved 13 July 2022, from The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/26/technology/self-driving-trucks-first-mission-a-beer-run.html
- Jain, V., Malviya, B., & Arya, S. (2021). An Overview of Electronic Commerce (e-Commerce). *Journal of Contemporary Issues in Business and Government*, 27(3), 665-670.
- Johnson, P., & Clark, M. (2006). Business and Management Research Methodologies. SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Johnston, P. (2016). *Heavy truck safety: crash analysis and trends.* Department of Infrastructure and Regional Development. Canberra: Bureau of Infrastructure, Transport and Regional Economics (BITRE).
- Kallioinen, N., Pershina, M., Zeiser, J., Nezami, F. N., Pipa, G., Stephan, A., & König, P. (2019). Moral Judgements on the Actions of Self-Driving Cars and Human Drivers in Dilemma Situations from Different Perspectives. *Frontiers in Psychology*.
- Kardell, S., & Kuosku, M. (2017). *Autonomous vehicle control via deep reinforcement learning*. Retrieved 28 July 2022, from Chalmers University of Technology: https://publications.lib.chalmers.se/records/fulltext/252902/252902.pdf
- Karpathy, A. (2019). Multi-Task Learning in the Wilderness. ICML.
- Kassai, E. T., Azmat, M., & Kummer, S. (2020). Scope of Using Autonomous Trucks and Lorries for Parcel Deliveries in Urban Settings. *MDPI*.



Keckrovska, V. (2021). European Driver Shortages. Transport Intelligence (Ti)-insight. Retrieved 15 May 2022

- Kendall, A., Hawke, J., Janz, D., Mazur, P., Reda, D., Allen, J.-M., . . . Shah, A. (2019). Learning to Drive in a Day. International Conference on Robotics and Automation (ICRA), (pp. 8248-8254).
- Khan, M. (2019). Truck Platooning: Future of the Freight Industry. *Innovative Solutions to Enhance Goods Movement*. Halifax, NS: the 2019 TAC-ITS Canada Joint Conference.
- Kim, E., Kim, Y., & Park, J. (2022). The Necessity of Introducing Autonomous Trucks in Logistic 4.0. *Sustainability*, *14*(7), 3978.
- Kiran, B. R., Sobh, I., Talpaert, V., Mannion, P., Sallab, A. A., Yogamani, S., & Perez, P. (2021). Deep Reinforcement Learning for Autonomous Driving: A Survey. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 1-18.
- Kiran, B. R., Sobh, I., Talpaert, V., Mannion, P., Sallab, A. A., Yogamani, S., & Perez, P. (2019). Exploring Applications of Deep Reinforcement Learning for Real-world Autonomous Driving Systems. 14th International Conference on Computer Vision Theory and Applications. Deep learning Research.
- Kirshenblatt-Gimblett, B. (2006). Part 1, What Is Research Design? *The Context of Design. Performance Studies Methods Course syllabus.*
- Klaver, F. (2020). The Economic and Social Impacts of Fully Autonomous Vehicles. Mobility 2030.
- Kumar, R. (2011). Research Methodology: a step-by-step guide for beginners. London: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Lee, S., Oh, C., & Lee, G. (2021). Impact of Automated Truck Platooning on the Performance of Freeway Mixed Traffic Flow. *Journal of Advanced Transportation*, 2021(1), 1-13.
- Legifrance. (2021a). Décret n° 2021-873 du 29 juin 2021 portant application de l'ordonnance n° 2021-443 du 14 avril 2021 relative au régime de responsabilité pénale applicable en cas de circulation d'un véhicule à délégation de conduite et à ses conditions d'utilisation. NOR: TRAT2034544D
- Legifrance. (2021b). Ordonnance n° 2021-443 du 14 avril 2021 relative au régime de responsabilité pénale applicable en cas de circulation d'un véhicule à délégation de conduite et à ses conditions d'utilisation. NOR: TRAT2034523R
- Legifrance. (2022). French regulatory framework on automated vehicles' conditions of use and automated road transport systems' commissioning. Retrieved 30 September 2022, from Legifrance: https://www.ecologie.gouv.fr/sites/default/files/DGITM-communication-decret-arretes_septembre_2022-EN.pdf
- Li, Q., Chen, Z., & Li, X. (2021). A Review of Connected and Automated Vehicle Platoon Merging and Splitting Operations. A Review of Connected and Automated Vehicle Platoon Merging and Splitting Operations.
- Lillicrap, T. P., Hunt, J. J., Pritzel, A., Heess, N., Erez, T., Tassa, Y., . . . Wierstra, D. (2015). Continuous control with deep reinforcement learning.
- Lloyds Banking Group. (2020). Businesses want to become greener and hope it'll save cash too. Retrieved 21 June 2022 from Lloyds Banking Group: https://www.lloydsbankinggroup.com/assets/pdfs/media/press-releases/2020press-releases/lloyds-bank/191218-business-barometer.pdf
- Lone, S., Harboul, N., & Weltevreden, J. (2021). 2021 European E-commerce Report. Ecommerce Europe.
- Lu, X., Shladover, S., & Hedrick, J. (2004). Heavy-duty truck control: Short inter-vehicle distance following. *Proceedings* of the 2004 American Control Conference. 5, pp. 4722–4727. Boston: IEEE.
- Ma, H., Xie, H., Huang, D., & Xiong, S. (2015). Effects of driving style on the fuel consumption of city buses under different road conditions and vehicle masses Effects of driving style on the fuel consumption of city buses under different road conditions and vehicle masses. *Transportation Research Part D Transport and Environment*, 41, 205-216.



- Manyika, J., Chui, M., Bughin, J., Dobbs, R., Bisson, P., & Marrs, A. (2013). *Disruptive technologies: Advances that will transform life, business, and the global economy.* McKinsey Global Institute.
- Marchant, G. E., & Lindor, R. A. (2012). The Coming Collision Between Autonomous Vehicles and the Liability System. Santa Clara Law Review, 52(4), 1321 +.
- Martínez-Díaz, M., & Soriguera, F. (2018). Autonomous vehicles: theoretical and practical challenges. *XIII Conference on Transport Engineering, CIT2018*, (pp. 275-282).
- Mastercard. (2021). *How the COVID-19 Pandemic has Impacted Consumer Attitudes About the Environment*. Retrieved 22 June 2022, from Priceless Planet Coalition: https://www.mastercard.com/news/media/qdvnaedh/consumerattitudes-to-the-environment-2021.pdf
- Mckinnon, A., Flöthmann, C., Hoberg, K., & Busch, C. (2017). *Logistics Competencies, Skills, and Training: A Global Overview*. Retrieved 20 June 2022 from International Bank for Reconstruction and Development / The World Bank: http://dx.doi.org/10.1596/978-1-4648-1140-1
- McKinsey & Co. (2020). *The State of Fashion 2020*. Retrieved 22 June 2022, from Mckinsey The Business of Fashion: https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/industries/retail/our%20insights/the%20state%20of%20fas hion%202020%20navigating%20uncertainty/the-state-of-fashion-2020-final.pdf
- McKinsey. (2018). *Route 2030 The fast track to the future of the commercial vehicle industry.* Retrieved 8 July 2022, from McKinsey - Center for Future Mobility: https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/McKinsey/Industries/Automotive%20and%20Assembly/Our%20Insigh ts/Route%202030%20The%20fast%20track%20to%20the%20future%20of%20the%20commercial%20vehi cle%20industry/Route%202030%20-%20The%20fast%20track%20to%20the%20future%20
- Mendes, A. S., Fleury, A., Ackermann, M., & Leonardi, F. (2017). Heavy-duty Truck Platooning: A Review. 24th ABCM International Congress of Mechanical Engineering
- Mohan, A., & Vaishnav, P. (2022). Impact of automation on long haul trucking operator-hours in the United States. *Humanities and Social Sciences Communications*, 9(1), 82 +.
- Möller, P. (2022). *Autonomous Driving in Logistics: At the Future's Wheel*. Retrieved 4 July 2022, from Freight Connections powered by DHL Freight: https://dhl-freight-connections.com/en/trends/autonomous-driving-in-logistics-at-the-futures-wheel/
- Monahan, S., & Hu, M. (2018). A.I. and the path to breakthrough supply chain planning: Just as electricity transformed every industry 100 years ago, Artificial Intelligence (A.I.) is poised to transform every industry in the coming decade.
- Moore, P. (2021). *Rio Tinto to work with Cat to deploy 35 new design 793 zero emissions & autonomous trucks at Gudai-Darri mine [Image]*. Retrieved 13 June 2022 from https://im-mining.com/2021/09/15/rio-tinto-work-catdeploy-35-new-design-793-zero-emissions-trucks-gudai-darri-mine/.
- Muehlenbachs, L., Staubli, S., & Chu, Z. (2017). The Accident Externality from Trucking. SSRN Electronic Journal.
- Müller, S., & Voigtländer, F. (2019). Automated Trucks in Road Freight Logistics: The User Perspective. In *Advances in Production, Logistics and Traffic* (pp. 102–115). Springer.
- Näringsdepartementet. (2018). Vägen till självkörande fordon introduktion. SOU 2018:16
- NASA Science. (2022). Mars Curiosity Rover. NASA Mars Exploration Program.
- Nash, L., Boehmer, G., Wireman, M., & Hillaker, A. (2022). Securing the future of mobility Addressing cyber risk in selfdriving cars and beyond. Retrieved 17 August 2022, from Deloitte:



https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/be/Documents/strategy/Securing%20The%20Future%20 Of%20Mobility.pdf

- National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA). (2022a). *Automated Vehicles for Safety*. Retrieved 3 June 2022, from National Highway Traffic Safety Administration: https://www.nhtsa.gov/technologyinnovation/automated-vehicles-safety
- National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA). (2022b). U.S. Department of Transportation Releases Policy on Automated Vehicle Development. Retrieved 2 June 2022, from US Department of Transportation: https://www.transportation.gov/briefing-room/us-department-transportation-releases-policy-automatedvehicle-development
- National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA). (2022c). *Vehicle-to-Vehicle Communication*. Retrieved 24 July 2022, from National Highway Traffic Safety Administration: https://www.nhtsa.gov/technology-innovation/vehicle-vehicle-communication
- Neufville, R., Abdalla, H., & Abbas, A. (2022). Potential of Connected Fully Autonomous Vehicles in Reducing Congestion and Associated Carbon Emissions. *MDPI Sustainability*.
- Nicolai, B. (2017). "Der Arbeitsmarkt ist leergefegt, wir finden keine Fahrer mehr". Retrieved 16 May 2022, from Welt: https://www.welt.de/wirtschaft/article168723196/Der-Arbeitsmarkt-ist-leergefegt-wir-finden-keine-Fahrermehr.html
- Ohnsman, A. (2016). *Forbes*. Retrieved 13 July 2022, from This Bud's for The Robot: Otto, Anheuser-Busch Claim First Automated Truck Shipment: https://www.forbes.com/sites/alanohnsman/2016/10/25/this-buds-for-therobot-otto-anheuser-busch-claim-first-automated-truck-shipment/?sh=7c5c0c285615
- Paddeu, D., & Jozef, D. (2020). Decarbonising road freight: Is truck automation and platooning an opportunity? *Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy*, 24(5).
- PATH. (2017). *Truck Platooning*. Retrieved 8 July 2022, from https://path.berkeley.edu/research/connected-and-automated-vehicles/truck-platooning.
- Pedigo, S., & Bendix, A. (2017). *The Case for the Driverless City.* Retrieved 17 August 2022, from The NYUSPS Schack Institute of Real Estate Urban Lab: https://iamstevenpedigo.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/NYUSPS-Schack-Urban-Lab-Driverless-City.pdf
- Petit, J., Feiri, M., & Kargl, F. (2014). Revisiting attacker model for smart vehicles. Wireless Vehicular Communications (WiVeC). *IEEE 6th International Symposium*, 1-5.
- Pettigrew, S., Fritschi, L., & Norman, R. (2018). The Potential Implications of Autonomous Vehicles in and around the Workplace. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *15*, 1876.
- Pham, Q. (2018). Autonomous vehicles and their impact on road transportation. JAMK University of Applied Sciences -Bachelor's thesis.
- Placek, M. (2021). Global parcel shipping volume between 2013 and 2026 (in billion parcels) * [Graph]. Retrieved 9 May 2022, from Statista: https://www.statista.com/statistics/1139910/parcel-shipping-volumeworldwide/#:~:text=In%202020%2C%20global%20parcel%20shipping,billion%20parcels%20shipped%20in %202026.
- Placek, M. (2022). *Turnover in the transport and storage sector in Europe in 2020, by country**. Retrieved June 21, 2022, from Statista: https://www.statista.com/statistics/449066/europe-28-turnover-volume-in-the-transportsector-by-country/
- Punev, A. (2020). Autonomous Vehicles: The Need for a Separate European Legal Framework. *Research Article, 19*(1), 95-102.



- Prothero, A & McDonagh, P (2014). Introduction to the Special Issue: Sustainability as Megatrend. *Macromarketing*, 34(3), 248-252.
- Rahimi, A., & He, Y. (2020). A Review of Essential Technologies for Autonomous and Semi-autonomous Articulated Heavy Vehicles. *Canadian Society for Mechanical Engineering International Congress (2020: Charlottetown, PE).* CSME Congress 2020.
- Reed, W. (2020). NOT WHO BUT WHAT: Assigning liability for collisions of autonomous vehicles.
- Regeringskansliet. (2021). Ansvarsfrågan vid automatiserad körning samt nya regler i syfte att främja en ökad användning av geostaket. Ds 2021:28
- Reibstein, D. (2002). What Attracts Customers to Online Stores, and What Keeps Them Coming Back? 465-473.
- Richter, R. M. (2013). *Curiosity: Autonomous Navigation and Moon Observations*. Retrieved 12 June 2022 from https://www.raumfahrer.net/curiosity-autonome-navigation-und-mondbeobachtungen/
- Rio Tinto. (2018). *Rio Tinto's autonomous haul trucks achieve one billion tonne milestone*. Retrieved 12 June 2022 from https://www.riotinto.com/en/news/releases/AHS-one-billion-tonne-milestone
- Road Traffic Act amended by the publication of 5 March 2003 (Bundesanzeiger I, pp. 310, 919), last amended by Article 1 of the Act of 12 July 2021 (Bundesanzeiger I, p. 3108), s. 7
- Rom, M. C., Hidaka, M., & Walker, R. B. (2022). Political Participation and Public Opinion. In *Introduction to Political Science* (pp. 137-168). Texas.
- Sadiku, M. N., Musa, S. M., & Ajayi-Majebi, A. (2021). Artificial Intelligence in Autonomous Vehicles. *International Journal* of Trend in Scientific Research and Development, 5(2), 2456 6470.
- SAE. (2022). SAE Levels of Driving Automation[™] Refined for Clarity and International Audience. Retrieved 4 June 2022, from Society of Automotive Engineers: https://www.sae.org/blog/sae-j3016-update
- Santiago, G. A., & Favre, M. (2017). *Analysis and Evaluation of Recurrent Neural Networks in Autonomous Vehicles.* Retrieved 29 July 2022, from kth Industriell Teknik Och Management: https://www.divaportal.org/smash/get/diva2:1155735/FULLTEXT01.pdf
- Sardegna, J., & Shelly, S. (2002). The Encyclopedia of Blindness and Vision Impairment. Infobase Publishing.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2009). *Research Methods for Business Students*. (5, Ed.) London: Pearson Education.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2016). *Research Methods for Business Students.* (7, Ed.) London: Pearson Education.
- Schaft, P. v. (2018). *Moving the Masses: Autonomous Vehicles in Public Transport*. Retrieved 13 June 2022, from https://www.roboticsbusinessreview.com/unmanned/moving-masses-autonomous-vehicles-public-transport/
- Schmeitz, A. (2022). *Truck platooning projects, programs, and cooperation groups*. D6.14 of H2020 project ENSEMBLE: European Commission.
- Schmidt, R., Möhring, M., Härting, R.-C., Reichstein, C., Neumaier, P., & Jozinović, P. (2015). *Industry 4.0 Potentials for Creating Smart Products: Empirical Research Results* (Vol. 208). (W. Abramowicz, Ed.) Springer, Cham.
- Schöder, D., Ding, F., & Campos, J. K. (2016). The Impact of E-Commerce Development on Urban Logistics Sustainability. In 4 (Ed.), *Open Journal of Social Sciences*, (pp. 1-6).
- Schroten, A., & Aarnink, S. (2015). *External and infrastructure costs of HGVs in the EU28 in 2013*. Transport Environment. CE Delft.



SFSR. (2002). Fordonslag (2002:574). SFS 2002:574

- SFSR. (2017). Förordning (2017:309) om försöksverksamhet med automatiserade fordon. SFS 2017:309
- SFSR. (2021). Transportstyrelsens föreskrifter om tillstånd att bedriva försök med automatiserade fordon. TSFS 2021:4
- Shafer, S. A., & Whittaker, W. L. (2018). *Development of an integrated mobile robot system at Carnegie Mellon University:* December 1989 final report. Carnegie Mellon University.
- Shane, S. (2000). Prior Knowledge and the Discovery of Entrepreneurial Opportunities. *Organization Science*, *11*(4), 367-472.
- Share The Road Safely. (2022.). *Semi-Truck Blind Spot*. Retrieved 27 July 2022, from ShareTheRoadSafely.gov: https://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/sites/fmcsa.dot.gov/files/docs/lang/USDOT_OROR_Inforgraphic_1170x612-Truck_V17ai.pdf
- Sharma, A., & Singh, B. J. (2020). Evolution of Industrial Revolutions: A Review. *International Journal of Innovative Technology and Exploring Engineering*, 9(11), 66-73.
- Short, J., & Murray, D. (2016). *Identifying Autonomous Vehicle Technology Impacts on the Trucking Industry*. Arlington: American Transportation Research Institute.
- Singh, S., & Saini, B. S. (2021). Autonomous cars: Recent developments, challenges, and possible solutions. *IOP Conference Series Materials Science and Engineering*, *1022*(1), 012028.
- Slovic, P. (2000). The Perception of Risk. Earthscan.
- Slowik, P., & Sharpe, B. (2018). Automation in the long haul: Challenges and opportunities of autonomous heavyduty trucking in the United States. *International Council on Clean Transportation*.
- Statista Research Department. (2022). *Road freight market size in Europe 2010-2025*. Retrieved 25 September 2022, from Statista: https://www-statista-com.pxz.iubh.de:8443/statistics/1068472/road-freight-market-size-europe/

Statistisches Bundesamt (Destatis). (2022). Main accident perpetrator [Figure]. Statistisches Bundesamt (Destatis).

- Stoma, M., Dzudziak, A., Caban, J., & Drodziel, P. (2021). The Future of Autonomous Vehicles in the Opinion of Automotive Market Users. *Energies*, *14*, 4777.
- Stumpp, S. (2021). *Trucking 2030 Boosting Productivity & Safety with Autonomous Trucks*. Retrieved 11 July 2022, from Berylls Insight: https://www.berylls.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/210318-berylls-studie-trucking-3.pdf
- Suba, R. (2014). *Lockheed Martin successfully tests self-driving military trucks*. Retrieved 12 June 2022, from https://www.techtimes.com/articles/3118/20140203/lockheed-martin-successfully-tests-self-driving-military-trucks.htm.
- Sudhakar, K., & Mohammad, S. (2018). Machine Learning -autonomous Vehicles. SSRN Electronic Journal, 8(7), 314-333.
- Tanenblatt, E. J., Malterer, M., & Stockburger, P. (2022). *Global Guide to Autonomous Vehicles*. Retrieved 19 August 2022, from Dentons' Global Autonomous Vehicles group: https://www.thedriverlesscommute.com/wpcontent/uploads/2022/06/Global-Guide-to-Autonomous-Vehicles-2022.pdf
- Tarantola, A. (2013). *Lettuce Gaze Upon the Future of Agriculture*. Retrieved 12 June 2022 from https://gizmodo.com/lettuce-gaze-upon-the-future-of-agriculture-789817712
- Tarantola, A. (2014). *This Army Mine Sweeper Will Drive Itself in Search of IEDs*. Retrieved 12 June 2022 from https://gizmodo.com/this-army-mine-sweeper-will-drive-itself-in-search-of-i-1598053841
- Tashakkori, A., & Teddlie, C. (1998). *Mixed Methodology: Combining Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches*. SAGE Publications.



- The Economic Times. (2021). [Image]. From https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/magazines/panache/cleaning-upbecomes-easy-with-robotic-vacuum-cleaners-but-they-come-with-limitations/articleshow/82493432.cms
- The European Automotive Manufacturers' Association (ACEA). (2017). *What is truck platooning?* Retrieved 8 July 2022 from ACEA: https://www.acea.be/news/article/what-is-the-european-truck-platooning-challenge
- The Milwaukee Sentinel. (1926). Phantom Auto' will tour city.
- The World Bank. (2018). International LPI Scorecard. The World Bank.
- Thompson, W. (2021). *Leading aspects that global shoppers would change about the delivery of products purchased online as of April 2021 [Graph]*. Retrieved June 22, 2022, from Statista: https://www.statista.com/statistics/1274950/global-online-shoppers-wished-changes-on-delivery/
- Thuis, R. (2020). *Autonomous semitrucks.* Retrieved 11 July 2022, from Vos Logistics: https://www.voslogistics.com/sites/default/files/assets/files/Whitepapers/Whitepaper%20Autonomous%20 Semitrucks%20EN.pdf
- Tiseo, I. (2021a). Breakdown of CO2 emissions in the transportation sector worldwide 2020, by subsector [Graph]. Retrieved 9 May 2022, from Statista: https://www.statista.com/statistics/1185535/transport-carbon-dioxideemissions-breakdown/
- Tiseo, I. (2021b). *Global distribution of CO2 emissions 2020, by sector [Graph]*. Retrieved 9 May 2022, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/1129656/global-share-of-co2-emissions-from-fossil-fuel-and-cement/
- TOYOTA. (n.d.). *Anti-lock Brake System (ABS) [Image]*. Retrieved from http://www.toyotamalawi.com/anti-lock-brake-system-abs/.
- Traton. (2022). *Traton*. Retrieved 9 August 2022, from https://traton.com/en/newsroom/current-topics/autonomous-trucks-a-reality-as-early-as-2030.html: Autonomous trucks: a reality as early as 2030?
- Trochim, W. M. (2006). Research Methods Knowledge Base.
- Truck Smart. (2022). *Trucks Need More Time To Stop*. Retrieved 30 September 2022, from Truck Smart State of Utah: https://trucksmart.udot.utah.gov/stopping-distances/
- TuSimple. (2019). New Research Finds TuSimple Trucks are at Least 10% More Fuel Efficient Than Traditional Trucks, Per TuSimple and UC San Diego Study. San Diego.
- Uckelmann, D. (2008). A Definition Approach to Smart Logistics (Vol. 5174). (N. G. Networking, Ed.) Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Ultraglobalprt. (n.d.). [Image]. Retrieved from http://www.ultraglobalprt.com/wpcontent/gallery/heathrow/che08069d.jpg.
- Uma, M., & Padmavathi, G. (2013). A Survey on Various Cyber Attacks and their Classification. *International Journal of Network Security*, 15(6), 391-397.
- Umweltbundesamt (UBA). (2022). *Klimaschutz im Verkehr*. Retrieved 31 August 2022, from Umweltbundesamt: https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/themen/verkehr-laerm/klimaschutz-im-verkehr#undefined
- UN Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE). (2021). *Three landmark UN vehicle regulations enter into force*. Retrieved 21 August 2022, from UNECE: https://unece.org/sustainable-development/press/three-landmark-un-vehicle-regulations-enter-force
- UN Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE). (2022). *Mission*. Retrieved 21 August 2022, from UNECE: https://unece.org/mission



- United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). (2014). Report of the sixty-eighth session of the Working Party on Road Traffic Safety. United Nations. Doc ECE/TRANS/WP.1/145
- United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). (2019). Convention on Road Traffic (1968)-Automated driving: Amendment proposal to Article 34 in the 1968 Convention on Road Traffic. United Nations. Doc ECE/TRANS/WP.1/2019/6
- United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). (2022a). Framework document on automated/autonomous vehicles (FDAV). Prepared by the representatives of China, European Union, Japan and the United States of America. It has been adopted by the World Forum for Harmonization of Vehicle Regulations (WP.29) at its 178th session, see ECE/TRANS/WP.29/1147, para. 27 and then revised. It has been endorsed by the Inland Transport Committee of UNECE at its February 2020 session. The Annex has since been updated in November 2021, see ECE/TRANS/WP.29/2021/151 and ECE/TRANS/WP.29/1161, para. 28.
- United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). (2022b). Proposal for the 01 series of amendments to UN Regulation No. 157 (Automated Lane Keeping Systems). United Nations. Doc ECE/TRANS/WP.29/2022/59/Rev.1
- United Nations. (1969). Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. United Nations. Treaty Series. Doc E/CONF.56/16/Rev.1
- US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2021). *Employer-Reported Workplace Injuries and Illnesses 2020*. US Bureau of Labor Statistics.
- US Department of Transport. (2015). *Critical Reasons for Crashes Investigated in the National Motor Vehicle Crash Causation Survey [Graph].* New Jersey: NHTSA's National Center for Statistics and Analysis.
- US Energy Information Administration. (2021). *Natural gas explained Factors affecting natural gas prices*. Retrieved 1 June 2022, from US Energy Information Administration: https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/naturalgas/factors-affecting-natural-gas-prices.php
- Uzair, M. (2021). Who Is Liable When a Driverless Car Crashes? World Electr. Veh. J., 12(2), 62.
- Van Meldert, B., & De Boeck, L. (2016). *Introducing autonomous vehicles in logistics: a review from a broad perspective*. Belgium: KU Leuven - Faculty of Economics and Business.
- Venkat, G. (2019). *Autonomous Vehicles Cybersecurity Concerns On the Road*. Retrieved 13 August 2022, from Onsemi: https://www.onsemi.com/company/news-media/blog/automotive/autonomous-vehicles-cybersecurityconcerns
- Volvo. (2019). Vera's first assignment: Volvo Trucks presents an autonomous transport between a logistics centre and port. Retrieved 3 August 2022, from Volvo group: https://www.volvogroup.com/en/news-and-media/news/2019/jun/news-3336083.html
- Volvo. (2022). *Vera Truck. [Image]*. Retrieved 1 Oct 2022, from Volvo: https://www.volvotrucks.de/dede/trucks/alternative-antriebe/autonome-lkw/vera.html
- Waldrop, M. (2015). No drivers required. Nature.
- Wang, D., Gao, L., Lan, Z., Li, W., Ren, J., Zhang, J., . . . Yang, R. (2022). An Intelligent Self-Driving Truck System for Highway Transportation. *Frontiers in Neurorobotics*.
- Waters, R., & Burn-Murdoch, J. (2019). *Waymo builds big lead in self-driving car testing*. Retrieved 13 June 2022 from https://www.ft.com/content/7c8e1d02-2ff2-11e9-8744-e7016697f225



- Watzel, R. (2022). GR Energierohstoffe BGR Energiestudie 2021 Daten und Entwicklungen der deutschen und globalen Energieversorgung. Retrieved 31 May 2022, from Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe: https://www.bgr.bund.de/DE/Themen/Energie/Downloads/energiestudie_2021.html
- Wevolver. (2020). 2020 Autonomous Vehicle Technology Report. Wevolver.
- White Paper. (2021). Autonomous Trucks: An Opportunity to Make Road Freight Safer, Cleaner and More Efficient.RetrievedMay2022,fromWorldEconomic:https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF_Autonomous_Vehicle_Movement_Goods_2021.pdf

Wikipedia. (n.d.). [Image]. Retrieved from https://de.wikipedia.org/wiki/Easymile_EZ10.

- Williams, N., & Murray, D. (2020). *An Analysis of the Operational Costs of Trucking: 2020 Update.* American Transportation Research Institute.
- Winder, A. (2016). "ITS4CV" ITS for Commercial Vehicles. Brussel: ERTICO- IST Europe.
- Winkelhaus, S., & Grosse, E. H. (2019). Logistics 4.0: a systematic review towards a new logistics system. *International Journal of Production Research*, 18-43.
- Wissing, V. (2020). *Bundesrat verabschiedet Verordnung zum Autonomen Fahren*. Retrieved from Bundesministerium für Digitales und Verkehr: https://www.bmvi.de/SharedDocs/DE/Pressemitteilungen/2022/022-bundesratverabschiedet-verordnung-zum-autonomen-fahren.html
- Wisskirchen, G., Thibault, B., Ulrich, B., Annemarie, B., Gunda, M., Guillermo, N., . . . Brauchitsch, B. v. (2017). Artificial Intelligence and Robotics and Their Impact on the Workplace. *IBA Global Employment Institute*.
- Woody, C. (2018). The Army is working on a plan to take humans off the battlefield, but new challenges are on the horizon [Image]. Retrieved 12 June 2022 from https://www.businessinsider.com/army-autonomous-groundresupply-program-takes-humans-off-battlefield-2018-9
- Wrenn, C. (2017). Can Autonomous Technology Reduce the Driver Shortage in the Commercial Trucking Industry? Retrieved 1 August 2022, from Thesis for: Doctor of Business Administration - Project: Can Autonomous Technology Reduce the Driver Shortage in the Commercial Trucking Industry? https://www.researchgate.net/publication/319524313_Can_Autonomous_Technology_Reduce_the_Driver_ Shortage_in_the_Commercial_Trucking_Industry
- Xia, H., & Yang, H. (2018). Is Last Mile Delivery a 'Killer App' for Self-Driving Vehicles. *Communications of the ACM, 11*, 70-75.
- Yurtsever, E., Lambert, J., Carballo, A., & Takeda, K. (2020). A Survey of Autonomous Driving: Common Practices and Emerging Technologies. IEEE Access.
- Zarif, R., Starks, C., Sussman, A., Kukreja, A., & Abidi, S. (2021). *Autonomous trucks lead the way.* Retrieved 3 August 2022, from Deloitte: https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/focus/future-of-mobility/autonomous-trucks-leadthe-way.html
- Zurich. (2021). *How to reduce carbon in our supply chains and why it matters*. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from Zurich: https://www.zurich.com/en/knowledge/topics/climate-change/how-to-reduce-carbon-in-our-supply-chains